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CHAIR BAISA: ... (gavel). .. The November lih meeting of the Maui County Council
Planning Committee with come to order. A quorum is present. In fact, we have our
entire five-Member Committee. I'm Gladys Baisa and I'm the Council Member from
Up country and I happen to be the Chair of the Planning Committee. I, this morning, our
Committee Members are present and I'd like to introduce Jo Anne Johnson, the
Vice-Chair of the Committee.
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VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Aloha.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning.
Council Chair Riki Hokama, who's a Member of the Committee.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Good morning.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning.
Councilmember Bill Medeiros, another Member.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Aloha, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Aloha, and thank you, Bill, for the extra effort. I appreciate it.
And, Councilmember Mike Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Good morning, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much.
So, I have my entire Committee. From the Department of the Corporation Counsel
today, we're honored with the presence of Ed Kushi, Jr., good morning. And we also
have Jeff Hunt, our Planning Director from the Executive Branch. Good morning, Jeff.
MR. HUNT: Good morning.
CHAIR BAISA: Our Committee Staff, we have David Raatz, our Legislative Attorney, and
Clarita Balala, our Committee Secretary. And I want to thank these two very, very much.
I could not do this work without them. And, you know, they work behind the scenes, but
they're the strength, they are the wind beneath my wings.
This morning, we will be accepting public testimony on, for the items on the agenda
starting in a few moments. I'd like to ask everyone, if you've got a cell phone or any
other kind of device that makes noise, if you could put, put, put it on the silent mode,
we'd really appreciate that.
Those who are going to testify should be signed up at the Secretary's desk. And if you
haven't already, please do so. Testimony will be limited to three minutes and testifiers
are requested to state their name for the record and to indicate if they are representing
anyone besides themselves.
Members, today we have two items on our Agenda. We have PC-9, relating to
agricultural subdivisions, and PC-26, relating to agricultural tourism. I'd like to make
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some statements in regards to PC-9. This is our first item today and it is in regard to
agricultural subdivisions. As listed on the meeting agenda, there are three pending
communications that have been referred to my Committee for this item. Number one is
County Communication No. 02-95, from Councilmember Jo Anne Johnson, relating to
flaws in the Agricultural District zoning ordinance.
Number two, County
Communication No. 05-92, from the Council Chair, transmitting Bill No. 76 (2002),
entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING TITLE 18, MAUl COUNTY
CODE,
PERT AINING
TO
PUBLIC
REVIEW
OF
AGRICULTURAL
SUBDIVISIONS". The purpose of Bill No. 76 (2002) is to establish a public review
process for agricultural subdivisions, including a public hearing by the Council. The
third communication is County Communication No. 07-22, from Councilmember
Michelle Anderson, relating to condominium property regimes in the Agricultural
District. As I mentioned at our last meeting, this is a very broad item that includes some
important and complicated policy issues. My hope is that today we can focus our
attention on Bill No. 76 because it has been pending for five years. In addition, I would
welcome discussion on the Agricultural District zoning ordinance, which has not been
amended or comprehensively reviewed since its enactment nearly ten years ago. Before
we get into our deliberations, we will accept public testimony on this item, as well as on
PC-26 for testifiers who cannot wait until that item comes up. If you need to leave, you
may testify on either item. If you can wait, we'll take testimony on PC-26 later on in our
meeting.
CHAIR BAlSA: Without objection, the Committee will now accept public testimony on PC-9
and for those who cannot wait, on PC-26. Our first testifier today, Committee, is Warren
Watanabe and he will be testifying on PC-26. Is now better for you, Warren?
MR. WATANABE: Yes.
CHAIR BAlSA: Okay, go, come right ahead. And Mr. Watanabe will be followed by Lani
Weigert, unless Lani, you'd like to do it later? Okay, you'll follow. Okay. Good
mormng.

. .. BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY. ..
MR. W AT ANABE: Good morning, Chair Baisa and Members of the Committee. My name is
Warren Watanabe, President of the Maui County Farm Bureau. First, I'd like to start off
that regarding PC-9, Farm Bureau is looking at this issue and we will, we probably won't
be commenting today, but later on we probably will be sending comments in.
I wanted to address you about PC-26, ag tourism. Farm Bureau supports agricultural
tourism, and, but our reservations are that, as you may be aware, HRS 205-4.5,
Permissible uses within the agricultural districts. Actually, it was Farm Bureau that
amended, the, this legislation a few years ago when the big issue of ag tourism came up.
And we felt that the reason why we put it in, was because we felt the counties should
have the opportunity to provide the regulations because as you, we're all aware, the
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islands are all different in makeup and they all have their own issues. And that is the
reason why we placed this in. But just for your recollection, the permissible uses within
the ag districts, Section A-l3, where it states that "agricultural tourism conducted on a
working farm or a farming operation as defined in Section 165-2 for the enjoyment,
education, or involvement of visitors; provided that the agricultural tourism activity is
accessory and secondary to the principal agricultural use and does not interfere with
surrounding farm operations; and provided further that this paragraph shall apply only to
a county that has adopted ordinances regulating agricultural tourism under Section
205-5." And again, I think the two key points that Farm Bureau wanted was again that
the County adopt an ordinance and also that the activity be accessory. We still will
wanna focus on agriculture as a production-oriented business. And so, we, we, that is
why we put those two provisos in. Thank you.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you very much, Mr. Watanabe.
Member Johnson.

Any questions for the testifier?

VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Good morning, Warren.
MR. W AT ANABE: Good morning.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Thanks very much for coming. One of the questions that always
comes up, of course when we're looking at the draft legislation under this measure, is the
definition of agriculture. Do you think that the ordinance in and of itself is, I guess, ready
for passage without having yet defined that, or do you feel that that's an essential element
before we can move forward with this legislation?
MR. WATANABE: As you know that, we, we did, do have a draft ag definition that's pending.
We would like to see it go hand-in-hand. Even with the discussion on the ag subdivision,
whatever, dealing with the County Code on agricultural uses, the agriculture use district.
I think, the ag definition we felt was a strong starting point and everybody comes up with
well, what is a farmer? And, I, and again the reason why we drafted it was so that the
Council could deliberate and would come up with a, with a definition.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: But you still want to move forward with this legislation that's in
front of us? Is that correct?
MR. W AT ANABE: I think it should be passed at the very least parallel. I have been told by our
new Ag Coordinator that the Mayor will, is gonna be addressing the ag definition issue
also. Maybe, I don't know if it's appropriate to ask this question, but you know, as Farm
Bureau we drafted this, again this definition, how do we make it move forward with the
Council?
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: And, and, Warren, I'll just suggest to you that if we have the
definition and I know you've transmitted to me in the past. When I was Committee Chair
of the Parks and Economic Development, we did have the definition as a working item
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under Committee. But then, at the request of the now appointed Mayor because her, I
guess, Department wanted to have an opportunity to review some of the work that had
been done, we unfortunately filed that issue. But if, and I can happily retransmit what
your definition is. And, well, either that or you can give it to Chair Baisa and I think that
that has been one of the key sticking points for me also. Thank you, Warren.
And one other question. And this is in regard to some of the issues on agricultural
tourism. One of the ways that I know our farming community has been able to sustain
itself because not all crops are able to be harvested immediately, particularly trees and
other things that take a longer period of time to grow. Other things would be that maybe
you have a bad crop here. So, do you believe that your Farm Bureau members are
looking towards some type of opportunity so that they can produce value-added products
and other things to actually bring people on their farms for this additional income?
MR. WATANABE: I, you know, I, I think it depends on what kind of operation you have,
basically, and what, where you're located. I mean, some, some areas are suited, more
suited for this kind of activity. Then that's why it may come down to even a case-by-case
basis. But we, Farm Bureau, we do support it. As it, as I tried to mention, I don't know
if some of you were at the Energy Expo, but I did state that, you know, agriculture is in a
tough predicament right now. And if we want agriculture to survive, the farmers need to
be given the opportunity to be successful businessmen. And, I mean for instance I used
to be in a whole, solely in the retail market and it's, it's very tough. I mean the, the
global competition is there and everybody needs to recognize that. So, I think the
farmers are open to any type of opportunity. We feel value-added has a key component.
We've gone to the State Legislature asking for support through CTAHR. One thing that
we, we, we're looking at Hawaii Farm Bureau is on the value-added side is possibly
having a certified kitchen, a central certified kitchen were everybody can go to. Because,
you know, with the food safety issues, that is a, I mean Department of Health
requirement.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much, Warren. I appreciate your input. Thanks.
MR. WATANABE: Thank you.
CHAIR BAlSA: Mr. Watanabe, you said something that was really interesting to me in your
testimony and that was about having ag tourism as long as it did not have a harmful effect
on ag in the area?
MR. WATANABE: Right.
CHAIR BAlSA: Could you kind of expound on that a little bit?
MR. W AT ANABE: Well, the scenario that I've usually used was like our, our County Ag Park.
I think, you, you know, in that kind of situation where you have a concentration of
farmers. If somebody wanted an ag tourism operation you need to consider what, what is
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surrounding you. I, our farmers are, are kind of required to use good general agricultural
practices, but still, you know, that, you know you may have possible litigation, you know.
I mean, we just try to foresee and try to mitigate issues that may come up.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you. I also want everyone to know that I do have, and I am in receipt,
not formally, but I did receive the December 27, 2005 transmission of the definition of
agriculture. And, maybe we can bring this back into our Committee through a formal
route so that we can look at it again.
MR. WATANABE: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR BAlSA: Any other questions for the testifier? Member Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Madam Chair. Good morning, Mr. Watanabe.
MR. W AT ANABE: Good morning.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Thank you for being here. Help me understand a little bit,
your organization, the Maui County Farm Bureau. You have members that are part of
your organization, farmers?
MR. WATANABE: Yes, we do.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: And, and are all farmers part of your organization or just
those that wish to be a member?
MR. W AT ANABE: Just those that wish to be a member.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay, do you have any members from East Maui, mainly
the Hana area?
MR. WATANABE: I think we may have a few, but, I mean, it's one area that we wanna focus
on, on getting more members from.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: I see. And, and, so when the Maui County Farm Bureau
takes a position, it's with the consensus of its members?
MR. WATANABE: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay, do you have a Board of Directors?
MR. WATANABE: Yes, we do.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: I see. Okay, and so I, I understand that as far as agricultural
tourism, as you explained, your organization has expressed that it be an accessory to farm
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operations? Cause I heard one person testify about being in a two-acre farm, I mean
agricultural subdivision and she was farming and had animals and her concern was that
when you allow tourism within agricultural operations area, then you may run into people
complaining about the smell from the animals, the noise of the farm equipment early, so
what's your perspective on that?
MR. WATANABE: Well, Hawaii is, I guess, you know, every State in the Union now has a
Right to Farm Act. And we do have a State Statute that should protect and again, but, the
farm operator must be doing good practices and as long as they're complying with that,
we, we made it so that we, to avoid nuisance lawsuits like this. It is in their right to have
those animals there as part of their operation. And, so I think, you know, again, it's, lot
of it is communication. And I thinking if the people surrounding the farm lot recognize
that it is agriculture and you do have all this, what they may term nuisances, but it's vital
to the operation of the farm and they need to recognize that.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay, thank you for that response. Yeah, my concern when
hearing her testimony was that, indeed, you know, if you have some kind of tourism
activity or accommodations on an agricultural lot, I guess the people that come to stay
there as tourists expect the serenity, the quietness of that kind of rural area and yet you
can't, you know, be blaming the farmer for the animals and the machinery and so forth.
So, I just wanted to hear your perspective on that. Thank you, Mr. Watanabe. Mahalo,
Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAlSA: Any other questions for Mr. Watanabe? If not, Mr. Watanabe, while I have
you, I'm gonna ask you a question for my husband. He keeps asking me this question
and maybe you can help me. He says, you know, we're talking about ag subdivision and
where farming should be or not be. He always says if you're in an agriculturally zoned
piece of land and you wanna do a pig farm, can you do that?
MR. WATANABE: Yes.
CHAIR BAlSA: And it doesn't matter if the people around you don't want it because it's ag
land?
MR. WATANABE: Well, I mean, I assuming, I'm assuming that it is a permitted use in the Ag
District, but I would suggest that the person who wants to start it, you know, make
friends with your neighbors.
CHAIR BAlSA: Better, better invite them to the luaus.
MR. WATANABE: Yeah.
CHAIR BAlSA: But, you know, it's that kind of situation I think that gives people pause about
agriculture.
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MR. WATANABE: And, I think that's why we're on the State level, we're going through that
IAL process and I think all the counties will be mapping. Well, I think, you know, we
need to define where we want the agriculture to take place and if that's the case, it
should, you should do your development with, with a consciousness that the ag is taking
place there.
CHAIR BAlSA: You know I always remember we had that chicken farm Up country on Makani
Road and then when they built all the homes around it they didn't like having the chicken
farm there, but the chicken farm was there long before the houses. But it became quite an
issue. So, I think these are the kinds of things that we need to bear in mind when we look
at making decisions on ag land. Thank you very much for being here.
MR. WATANABE: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR BAlSA: Our next testifier is Lani Weigert and she will be followed by Alii Chang and
she'll be testifying on PC-26.
MS. WEIGERT: Aloha. Good morning, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAlSA: Aloha.
MS. WEIGERT: Aloha, Members. I'm so excited to be here. I'm so glad that you folks put this
on the agenda. Thank you. My name is Lani Weigert and I am the Director of Marketing
and Public Relations for Alii Kula Lavender. I'm also the President of the Hawaii
AgriTourism Association, of course, a Statewide association, which has a membership of
farmers and producers of agritourism throughout the State of Hawaii.
I just wanted to tell you a little bit about what Alii Kula Lavender does and a little bit
about how we started. We basically, my, myself and my partner, Alii Chang, who will be
coming up next, who is the master lavender grower, he decided several years ago that
since we were up in Kula where it is very drought there that he would switch his
paradigm and plant a drought-loving plant. Now that was a real big switch in paradigm
because pretty much everybody in our area grows water-rich crops up there. But,
because we didn't have any water, we wanted to try to switch it. And so, Emma Veary, a
very good friend of Alii's brought him some lavender from the Pacific Northwest and he
put it down in the ground and it grew like a weed. It actually grew like bougainvillea,
you know, where you try to whack it and it still comes back. It was like that. But what
was nice about it was that it wasn't evasive. It grew quite well on our protea farm and as
a result, we had a drought-loving plant. From there, we decided we would create
different products. But before we did that, we tried to figure out how could we bring the
public in and educate them on the wonderful benefits of lavender. Lavender is an herb.
It is an herb that relaxes, calms, and soothes you and we felt that if we could do that, one
person at a time, what a better planet this would be.
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So, we thought we would bring people up to the farm and this is something that most of
the farms here in the State of Hawaii do not have, they do not have any marketing. So it
is very difficult for the farmers to get people up to their farms. We decided we wanted to
do an educational tour, completely and entirely of island residents. And so, what we did
is we invited all the Kaunoa Senior Citizen Centers throughout the entire island and our
first year of operation we were able to get 300 of them. Now the reason we went after the
Kaunoa Seniors is because Hawaii has a very, very unique cultural system with regard to
the family and if grandma comes home and says "boy, you go to the lavender farm", then
you probably will. And so what we did is we had all of these seniors come. We fed them
very healthy lavender food and we took them around for an educational walking tour.
And just from the power of their word-of-mouth, we were able to get ten times the
amount of people the following year.
Now education is a really big part for us; however, it really came down to survival, which
is something that Alii will share with you. It was about sustainability. And the last item
that we put together was that we decided we wanted to create the value-added products
using or working directly with our community rather than competing against them, we
wanted to include them. And so, therefore, we went down the street to whoever was
making the bread or the scones and we had Jeannie, the Bread Lady, make our lavender
scones. We went further and looked for somebody to do our lavender lilikoi jelly and we
found someone right in Kula that was able to do that for us. And we were able to
basically do that 25 times within our island community. And by doing that, we were able
to sell more for them then they were able to sell on their own simply because they have
no marketing, but also we were able to provide them with the revenues to bring in the
labor that they were not able to afford. And we were also able to help them generate
revenue to buy machinery that they couldn't afford either. And so, for us, the focus was
again community-based agriculture bringing people in and strengthening them by doing
this kind of model.
The reason we are here today is we find it's very important to create ordinances and
regulations, working closely with the Farm Bureau, as well as the different tourist
bureaus here to create something that will allow our communities to flourish and not to
overrun our communities. And that's why it's very, very important for us to be a part of
this planning and we hope that you will strongly consider to work with, with us in trying
to create an ordinance that will work for all. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Lani. I want to thank you for coming today. I realize it
was very short notice and we're very interested in the topic. I'm sure Members have
questions for you. Member Johnson.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes, thank you very much, Lani. And part of your marketing I saw
you and Alii last week on KHON Channel 2, as well as Surfing Goat Dairy. So, that is I
think helpful too when you get the media exposure.
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One of the questions I have is in regard to the last point that you raised, which is
legislation. In the binder that we have, we have a copy of an ordinance that was passed in
Hawaii County and do you have any comments or suggestions with regard to that
ordinance. Have you had an opportunity to look at it?
MS. WEIGERT: Yes, actually they were proposing that. It's more of a draft, the one that you're
looking at. And we did take a look at it. There were certain things that probably would
fit well for us here. It's more of a starting point with regard to what agritourism is there
on Hawaii County. But as Warren mentioned, you know, every county will need to
create something that is feasible for us here. I think there are a lot of positive points
there. There might be some restrictions that we'll just need to, you know, discuss and,
and work through. But I think it's a wonderful starting point.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you. And one other question and this is in regard to I guess
going back to what Warren's point is about negative or potential negative impacts. I
know that you've had sort of a struggle getting your operation up and running with regard
to serving the food on site and also in regard to some of the operations that you have.
What would you say, I mean, in terms of your neighborhood, are you experiencing any
difficulties with your neighbors, and you know, complaining that there's too many people
or what is your, I guess your take on this particular aspect of potential negative
comments?
MS. WEIGERT: I think it's a top priority with regard to being good neighbors and I think a lot
of it has to do with education. For us, we don't have a, or we haven't thank goodness,
had any type of negative backlash from our neighbors, but that's largely because we
really include them. You know, we try to invite people up to our farm as much as
possible, largely to let them know what we're doing up there. Also, give them
opportunity to give us feedback and their own input on what, you know, would work for
them. For us, because our motto, our business motto is built on the value of aloha, if
whatever we do is not loving, honest, and something of friendship, then we probably
won't do it. And we understand that not all the businesses build their models on
something like that, but for us it's, it's critical. And we will live with integrity with
regard to dealing with our, our neighbors because we actually don't do this for the
tourists. We do this for our community. And by being farmers we are already fully
vested in our community. And we are more focused on educating our community versus
the visitor. The visitor is simply a resource that allows us to provide these services for
our community. But make no mistake, we do it for our community first.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Thanks very much, Lani.
MS. WEIGERT: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: And, I, I really, you know, am very impressed with the success that
you've had, but also I think the attitude with which you do it.
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MS. WEIGERT: Thank you so much.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you.
MS. WEIGERT: Thank you.
CHAIR BAlSA: Other questions, Members, for Ms. Weigert? Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Madam Chair, and good morning, Lani. Thank
you.
MS. WEIGERT: Aloha.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:
AgriTourism Association.

Aloha.

I just wanted to find out about the Hawaii

MS. WEIGERT: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS : You said it's a Statewide organization?
MS. WEIGERT: Yes, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: And who belongs to this?
MS. WEIGERT: Well, we have various farmers and agritourism producers throughout the State.
So there's on our board, or our members, we have people from Lanai, Molokai, Kauai, all
over. And, we are, we in fact just opened the, the Association last month. And so, we
are doing a membership drive now and we're trying to involve people to be part of the
solution in creating a very feasible model of agritourism throughout the State of Hawaii.
Because what tourism did may not have been the best way to approach certain things, but
now that agriculture is involved I think we are able to bring a nice balance using tourism
as a resource, but really keeping Hawaii, Hawaii. And so, I, I believe that it's beginning
to resonate across the State with farmers who want to diversify and really, you know, are
looking for other ways to, to survive. And so this is starting to attract a lot of farmers.
Most of the farmers probably have under ten acres. Pineapple, we have, you know,
people from Maui Land and Pine that do their pineapple tour, but most of the farmers that
are a part of this association are those that are growing papayas out of Molokai or they're
doing flowers, you know, on Lanai. So, it's, it's very nice to provide this opportunity for
them to diversify, particularly, in the value-added and marketing arenas that most of
agriculture has no idea about.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: And how long has this organization been together?
MS. WEIGERT: Well, we just started last, the beginning of September. So, we've been in
discussions largely through CT AHR for probably ten years ... (end of tape, start IE) . ..
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but it's finally come to fruition, you know, this year. As you know, things sometimes
take a little while.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: And, and, your position with this organization?
MS. WEIGERT: I'm the President.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: President.
MS. WEIGERT: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: And, and so where do you meet as an Association?
MS. WEIGERT: We actually meet on all islands. We use the CTAHR system, the Polycom
system and so different farmers will go to the colleges on their island and then we will
meet that way. And we also have general meetings on Oahu at the Quarantine Plant there
on Nimitz Highway.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: And, and does your organization incorporate the input from
such organizations as the Maui County Farm Bureau?
MS. WEIGERT: Yes, actually, we, we go directly to Warren and I just tell Warren what we're
doing all the time because unlike many of the other presidents of the different counties,
Warren plays a very integral part in what's happening with agriculture. I mean, he really
has his ear to the ground on it. So, I largely respect that and so I go to Warren direct and
just let him know what's the scoop on what we're doing and then he tells us. Or he'll tell
me no, that's junk, you know. And so then we, we take it out. So anyway, yeah, so even
though we do work with the President of the Farm Bureau, Dean Okimoto, I actually take
more of my cue from Warren here.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay.
testimony being here this morning.

Mahalo, Lani, for your manao and for your

MS. WEIGERT: Thank you so much.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAlSA: Any other questions? If not, Lani this is so Maui style, you know the way we
work. And I think that's why Maui County is what it is.
MS. WEIGERT: Yeah, I agree. And I, I saw that on the Big Island they seemed to struggle to
get their draft to the Planning Committee, but I knew that Maui would take the lead on it.
Thank you so much.
CHAIR BAlSA: Well, I was very happy to hear you mention CT AHR.
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MS. WEIGERT: Yeah.
CHAIR BAlSA: The reason is that our new County ag person, Clark Hashimoto, is very critical
and has a lot of history with that organization so I think he could be an, also a big asset.
MS. WEIGERT: Yeah, we were quite excited to hear of his appointment because he works very
closely with us already. And he, he knows the front and back end of it and so we look
very forward to working with Clark on this.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you so much.
MS. WEIGERT: Thank you again. Aloha.
CHAIR BAlSA: Our next testifier will be Alii Chang and he'll be testifying on PC-26 also, and
Alii will be followed by Nicoleta Neagoy.
MR. CHANG: Good morning, everyone.
CHAIR BAlSA: Good morning.
MR. CHANG: Gladys and Council Members, I'm Alii Chang and I, I, I came to Maui in '76 and
went out to Nahiku and opened up Alii Gardens out there and, and started a, a tropical
flower business. And so, it was a very successful operation and, and then I got to move
on to Kula. And so when I got there, I sold the business so we had a five years, you
know, non-compete on every island. So I said okay, they took away my baby so I gotta
go do something else. So, I bought the farm. I'm always in farming, so when I bought
that property up there in Kula it was really the idea to stay in the agriculture side. Then I
realized it was getting more and more difficult, you know, trying to see what to raise. It
was a protea farm. And then, I, I kept the proteas but then I said, you know, there's no
real value that I could keep the protea farm going by itself. So, somehow here comes the
lavender like Lani said. So, when I did the research I decided, wow, it fits into this area.
There's no water up here. And we were just amazed how fast that plant was taking over
and, and we enjoyed the five years of success, you know, creating all this added value.
And when I got the whole thing going, I thought, you know, the, the reason why we're
doing this is nobody knew about lavender. So we had to educate people. So we
incorporated the, you know, the tours to educate people on lavenders. And then getting
contact, you know, getting involved with the land again, I find that, you know,
agriculture has gotten to a point where nobody wants to farm. It's not romantic anymore.
And so, we're trying to make it look like you wanna go back to farming. Of course, you
know, our farming operation is, is more like a garden setting and everything, but it is a
working farm. We have proteas going, we have all the lavenders going and then the, and
then we were very fortunate that, you know, we have a place for our, our local people to
come to. So majority of our guests is really local residents.
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Now we're starting to get the tourist side and it's been a very, very nice place to share our
aloha with everyone starting from the land. And I feel like without the land there's
nothing for us, you know, and so we're fortunate that we have a very good marketing
director and, you know, we have a very good team. And, and now we employ 20 people
so we feel like this has been a successful thing to keep everybody employed. And we
hope to continue to do more by getting some kind of legislation so we could be, you
know, in compliance with everything as some kind of guidelines. Because we find that,
you know, we have a very good role model to share with everybody. Okay. Any
questions?
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you so much. Questions for the testifier? Member Johnson.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes. Alii and thanks very much too because you've always been so
generous in sharing with the community. One of the components that I know you have is
the educational component where you have on-site classes and demonstrations and
working with creating leis or haku or plantings. Do you believe that the way that you
market because, you know, obviously if there's 30 people coming up for a class, some of
the impacts that other people might find detrimental. How do you address that and how
do you reduce the impact and the potential for confrontation or complaints, cause I know
your road is very narrow, and you know, the infrastructure is not certainly like an urban
setting.
MR. CHANG: Well, so far we try to, you know, make sure that we don't disturb the neighbors.
We have, you know, we take up to 25 people, you know, at each session, but now it's up
to 30, you know. But then, but the way we run the whole business is somehow we move
them around and you don't really notice that they're there. But they have, we have lot of,
we had gotten the lease some land from the Kaonoulu Ranch so we take the traffic up on
the top now and so we don't congest the roads. But it is narrow, but people like coming
up there, you know, it's kinda like going up a country road. And I feel like it makes it
more country-style looking than having a big freeway up there. And we haven't had too
much complaints yet.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Do you, do you shuttle them then? You know in a smaller vehicle?
MR. CHANG: Well, we don't allow buses up there. It's individual cars. And the seniors will
come up on their small, little MEO buses. That's the only type of buses we take up there.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Oh, that's good, that's great. And with regard to the value-added
component, obviously we're looking at sample legislation from Hawaii County, but in
terms of incentive, what are some of the components that would have been helpful to you
that could be incorporated in this bill if we're as a County going to support agriculture
and really create opportunities for work?
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MR. CHANG: Well, we, we work with a lot of people in the community like the certified
kitchens and, and so. But then because we make it somewhere else, we supposed to get a
special permit to sell it on the property, but it's products that, you know, that is, we
supply the lavender and they make it at their factory. And, and so I feel like it's been a
strong, it's part of the whole makeup of the farm, but then we work with the other
businesses and to, so it's a win-win to me for everybody. It's not just ourselves, you
know. We, we, we partnership with 25 other people, you know. They all have their own
businesses. So it's, it's a win thing for everybody. And so I feel like the legislation
should allow us to sell, you know, the thing on the property without having a special
permit.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: And, and you bring up a really good point because you actually are
providing job opportunities in a wider area and yet, we really, I, I know for a fact, it was
very difficult for you to actually conduct your business on your own property where you
were providing other job opportunities and sustaining other businesses.
MR. CHANG: And then we feel happy that, you know, we got where, it's, we have a very
happy team, you know, we call them our partners. And, you know, everybody is making
out, you know, and, and it, we work with the community. So we have a lot of
community-based things going, you know, with the students coming up to do their
potting. And it's amazing, you know, what we got involved with and so, and it's, it's
nice to see our, our people from here enjoying themselves and have a place to go to.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes, and, and I really appreciate it. You know, you really have a
warm and welcome setting. One of the questions that comes up because we're looking at
acreage and many of the individuals that are, you know, have relatively small acreage say
that agriculture is absolutely impossible.
MR. CHANG: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: And yet, I know, that you don't have very much water, you had
small acreage to begin with and you had some other challenges, the rockiness of the
terrain. So, in, with all those impediments, do you think that it's still viable for people to
look for agritourism or agriculture opportunities?
MR. CHANG: Yeah, because we have three-and-a-half acres. And I was very fortunate, that,
you know, and I knew that we are growing and so what had happened, I had approached
Henry Rice from Kaonoulu Ranch and he was all open for it. He has told me he's very
happy that he made, he became a partner of ours. So I have ten acres I lease from him for
a long period of time and now he's offered me more. So, you know, so we can expand.
But then for the smaller operations, it's kinda hard to we, it depends how you wanna, it's
not gonna be for everybody. Because for the smaller operations they're gonna have to
kind of figure that one out because, you know, we, we feel small, but then I feel like it's
getting overwhelming also, you know. So we have to control it somehow, but ...
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VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: And, and, and I appreciate that because the other component, which
you're sort of describing with all of your partners is almost operating like a cooperative.
MR. CHANG: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: I really thank you, Alii, and I really enjoy your products.
MR. CHANG: Well, thank you so much.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, any other questions? Member Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Madam Chair. And aloha and good morning, Alii.
MR. CHANG: Good morning.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Yeah, we miss your Alii Gardens in Nahiku.
MR. CHANG: Yeah, that was my baby out there.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Maybe you can make a, a section of the Kula Lavender in
Nahiku.
MR. CHANG: Well, I wish I can, but then the lavenders need, cannot take all that water.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: But you know the water in East Maui may become a very
important part of this whole island.
MR. CHANG: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: You know. But, yeah, I want to thank you for coming this
morning and I just had a few questions. First, I just wanted to make a comment that it's
refreshing to hear somebody that comes to testify say they want to be in compliance. We
normally hear people trying to be out of compliance and don't want to be in compliance.
MR. CHANG: Well, we cannot be hiding the way we going.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: So it is refreshing to hear that from a business owner. And,
I wanted to ask you because I'm not real familiar of all the different things you plant on
your three-and-a-half acres and now your ten-acres lease. Do you plant anything that
hula halau groups can come up and pick flowers for their haku?
MR. CHANG: Yeah, yeah, we have, we have some, we starting a native garden also in the place
and we just, we met with the native growers up there last week and so we got a whole
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section going. Plus, we have some native things growing there already and I let people
come up and pick up the lehua, you know, liko things and whatever they can get, you
know. I let them forage their own. And then we have, of course, we didn't just stop at
lavenders. We have the olive trees going also, and hopefully, in two more years we'll be
pressing oils. And so we creating another revenue. And then we have the, all the
pelargonium, the scented geraniums going. These are all drought-tolerant plants and then
they're all disease resistant, you know. And so, we're working with the whole
environment what we raising. And so, we don't even have to spray anything because it's,
it's there. The proteas was there, that was introduced here in the 70s, so we still have that
going also, but my neighbors do the exporting on that. We all collaborate with each other
and, and we have many things going on. And we hope to get some beehives going up
there soon, you know, to get the lavender honey from it. So we're working on that also.
There's, we're looking at it not really just for ourselves 'cause there's no way we're
going to be able to support the whole system. So, maybe down the line there'd be more,
there's, there's all that land up there, that ranch could be growing something that's going
to be more viable than ranching. And so, all of this is just a whole experiment thing, you
know, that we're enjoying.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Well, thank you, Alii, but I just wanna also make a
comment that, and thank you and your, you know, your business and your organization
for having activities, educational activities for students. I think that's an important part of
our role here as, you know, residents of this County.
And, lastly, you probably have one of the best advertisers of your lavender farm in my
wife, who went to your farm and just absolutely loves it. So, many of her friends that
come from, our friends that come from the mainland, that's one of their main stops on
Maui. But, thank you for what you do and, and for what you are as part of the
community. Mahalo.
MR. CHANG: Thank you so much, and you're all welcome to come and join us for tea, yeah,
one day.
CHAIR BAlSA: Okay.
MR. CHANG: Alright.
CHAIR BAlSA: Any further questions for the testifier? If not, I have a few things I wanted to
talk to you about. One is I certainly admirer your entrepreneurial spirit. You're
incredible. You're just a little, you know, nest of ideas that keep coming forward.
MR. CHANG: Well, we have ideas, even when I'm mowing the lawn I'm dreaming about
things.
CHAIR BAlSA: No, that's, that's really important. Because, you know, it's that entrepreneurial
spirit that makes a lot of exciting things happen. And, you know, for the returning
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tourists, I think that things like this are really important because how many times do we
go to see the sunrise, or how many times do we go to lao Valley? You know, you've
been, you've been. And so, we need to keep coming up, in my opinion, with appropriate,
other attractions for our tourists to, to do. And this certainly sounds very exciting.
MR. CHANG: Well, I'm, I'm very glad that we could share it with everybody. And, you know,
everybody leaves with a happy feeling, you know, and so I feel like this is a true aloha
from our island.
CHAIR BAlSA: Well, I have to tell you, like Bill Medeiros' wife, over the weekend I went to
an aesthetician and I could smell this wonderful cream that she was putting on my face
and I said, "what is that" and she said, "it's lavender". So there you go. Thank you very,
very much for being here.
MR. CHANG: Thank you so much. Bye.
CHAIR BAlSA: Our next testifier is Nicoleta Neagoy and she will be followed by John
Blumer-Buell. And Nicoleta will be testifying on PC-26 and Mr. Buell on PC-9. By the
way, if anybody would prefer to wait until later when I call you, just let me know.
MS. NEAGOY: Aloha.
CHAIR BAlSA: Good morning.
MS. NEAGOY: Good morning. Good morning. It's really sort of intimidating because I feel
like I'm in a great company. Lani, you're awesome. Warren, I've never had the courage
to meet you and I want you to all know that I don't know of anyone that does what we do
that, that doesn't wanna be in compliance. I think we just don't know what we're doing
and aside from having filled out applications to be legal at whatever it is we do, we didn't
know what else to do. And I know that I'm speaking for myself, my name is Nicoleta
Neagoy and we have what is called Pulehu Palette and we are on 1198 Pulehu Road and
we came to Maui in '92 and about four years ago our home sold and we needed to find a
home that would accommodate my mom. I took care of her for ten years and the only
home that we found that had a walk-in shower and a bedroom next to the master
bedroom, she was in a wheelchair, was this one. And so suddenly we had ag land.
Our realtor, Hamai, encouraged us to do all that we could with the land and we did just
that. We took all the rocks. I built a labyrinth right on top of the leach field. We had
problems from the roof all the way down to the septic tank. We have redone the entire,
less than two-and-a-half acres, and they're beautiful. It's like a garden and it's
inspirational. We have fruit trees that, that we have nurtured. We have everything we
just don't know how to sell anything, so we give everything away.
We did apply for, like I said, for a bed and breakfast or like a vacation rental. I know this
is not part of it, but I am just so excited about the possibility of being able to do high teas
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at my place. Everyone that has ever come has loved, we have lavender. Didn't really
copy - we didn't know about them until afterwards. But you're right, it is drought
tolerant. We plant every pineapple that we cut for our guests. We have a large family
and many friends. Presently, we have friends from Pennsylvania and Friday we have
friends from Ohio. And so that's why we don't do the long-term rentals. I'm trying to
get everything in here that I can.
We would love guidelines. We would love to have the input of Mr. Warren. I think it's
just phenomenal that there is such a wonderful group like you. I respect all of you that
know how to do these legislatures. When you begin to read all those PC, tata tata da, oh
my goodness, it's just totally goes over my head and it's really, it's intimidating, it's
scary because that's the kind of thing that we don't know how to do. What we have done
is, we have entirely loved Maui. I bring my students from Horizon's Academy to our
land. Many of them are autistic. Some of them have other severe learning disabilities. I
have opened it to them. I have painted murals there. Now I'm working on a Hawaiian
wall. I don't know how to incorporate everything. But I'd love to be able to do the
educational thing on our two-and-a-half acres. We have never had any complaints from
our neighbors. I think we are quieter than most of our neighbors, believe it or not. Up
the road we have a trucking yard. I don't know how that was allowed, but you know,
now we have trucks going up and down. But we've tried to be as good as possible.
We've made the land better than we found it, same as our other land on Lakeke [sic].
Thank you very much. I don't think you have any questions.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you very much for coming today. Members, questions for the testifier?
MS. NEAGOY: You have to figure all this when you make, you know, and I'd like to invite
everybody so that you could come and see what we've done 'cause we're really every
inch we've tried to plant and we're trying to do maybe too much. Maybe, maybe we
have to just zero in on something smaller, I don't know, but you would see what we have.
Yes?
CHAIR BAlSA: Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Madam Chair. And thank you, Ms. Neagoy,-MS. NEAGOY: Thank you. Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: --for being here this morning. And just to say as I did to
Alii, Mr. Chang, that it's refreshing to hear that you try to do something for students as
part of your operations, which is good for education.
I wanted to ask you on your two-and-a-half acres agricultural zoned land.
MS. NEAGOY: Yes.
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: How much it, or what percentage of it do you farm?
MS. NEAGOY: That's a very good question. But it's mathematical, my husband should be here
for that one. The majority, I mean, we have, we have many banana trees, we have
mangoes, avocados, we have a star fruit. I'm gonna be upset cause I'm gonna forget. I
would, I would say, a lot, it's, it's every, everywhere. I mean we've got plants
everywhere. You have to come and see and tell me what we have. I don't know. I just
know we work it. And we have two workers that have been with us since '92 since we
came and we just love them.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Well, yeah, yeah, let me ask you this. I think I heard you
testify that, that you give away most ofyour-MS. NEAGOY: Yes, we do.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: --stuff that you grow.
revenue from your farm operations?

So you basically don't have any

MS. NEAGOY: Well, we have. We've tried to do a little bit of that. I've tried to take it to the
Superette, you know. I didn't do Mana's. I've been told to go there. And I've also tried
to go to, you know, we tried to do the road stand thing. I mean, yeah, we can do that.
You know what I need to add here, if you don't mind, quickly. For instance, we have the
strawberry farm up above. Every time we've had guests, we have bought hundreds of
dollars worth of fruit, and you know, there's no receipt, it's all cash. And that's exactly
what we've done too. Even when we've taken our lemons, we have beautiful Meyer
lemons, to the Superette. They, they don't want to deal with, you know, like, you want a
box of lemons. I mean to us, it's like too many lemons to use, consume. We can freeze
them. I love to do scones and I love to bake and do all this, but am I allowed to do that
on ag land? I have to have a certified kitchen? How do I get that? I don't know. Help
me, if you know. Tell me. I wanna be in compliance. That word was...
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Well, I would, I would just direct you, you could call the
Planning Department. They could direct you on what's allowed.
MS. NEAGOY: Oh, Mr. Jeff Hunt? I'm afraid of him.
CHAIR BAlSA: We're gonna introduce you to Warren Watanabe before you leave today.
(laughter) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS : Yeah. Actually, actually he's a really nice guy.
MS. NEAGOY: Is he really?
COUNCILMEMBERMEDEIROS: Yeah. He is.
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MS. NEAGOY: Okay, I'll take your word. Medeiros said that? Okay, I'll remember that.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay, but thank you for your testimony.
MS. NEAGOY: Thank you. God bless you.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Madam Chair.
MS. NEAGOY: Mahalo.
CHAIR BAlSA: Any other questions for our testifier? If not, thank you very much. And our
next testifier is John Blumer-Buell. He'll be testifying on PC-9 and he'll be followed by
Netra Halperin who's also testifying on PC-9.
Good morning, John.
MR. BLUMER-BUELL: Good morning, Council Members. My name is John Blumer-Buell
and I read about your hearing in The Maui News yesterday and I pulled some
correspondence to the County Council out of my files from 1998 when the Hana
Community Association was engaged with the ag bill. And I'd like to read just a couple
parts. I hope that ... I think there's good stuff in all the letters. I've given you four letters
and so it's really just for your ... to consider if the ideas were good. I hadn't read these for
five, six, seven, eight, nine years. At the start it said that the Hana Community
Association Board of Directors requests the Maui County Council and Planning
Department to provide an environmental impact statement for the proposed agricultural
zoning ordinance. In addition, the Hana Community Association Board of Directors
requests a moratorium on the zoning and subdivision of agricultural lands until the
requested information is available and the identified issues are resolved. This is 1998.
And we listed 13 issues that we were concerned about. They're still valid and most of
our concerns, our worst fears, have probably mostly come true. I'm hoping that when
you look at this that you really take a look at the Hana Community Plan. I hope it will
make it into the General Plan, is the Hawaiian Hui and kuleana lands. A lot of them are
ag lands. This is a great resource for affordable housing for local people and this needs to
be looked at, at some point.
I'd like to move, since the time is limited. The third letter is a letter from me dated
December 15, 1998 and I'm going to the one, two, fourth paragraph. The public review
process requires a little more time for zoning and subdivision. However, it is my opinion
and the opinion of many, that a public review process is the best way to control nonagricultural development on agricultural lands. Public review and conditional zoning will
allow for the most protective conditions for native Hawaiian rights, kuleana land rights,
recognition of subsistence agriculture, and another, and a number of other important
issues. A public review process will allow developments to pay their own way, not
having all of the taxpayers pay for additional infrastructure costs created by
developments. The current bill undermines a number of protective issues in the Hana
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Community Plan. So, I just hope you'll take the time to use these for homework. I think
we were, we identified a lot of things that were, that were kinda of going wrong at the
time and they've, they've ... so I just hope you'll use this. I'd like to participate in this
cause the ag ... I've been hoping that this would come forward for the last eight, nine
years and I appreciate Gladys bringing it forward. So, mahalo.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you very much. Any questions for the testifier? Member Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Madam Chair. John, good morning and thank you,
for being here this morning. Yeah, I, I looked through the letters that you provided for
us, it has many very important concerns and considerations that should be a part of the
planning process. As a member of the GP AC, were these addressed in any of your
meetings?
MR. BLUMER-BUELL: I think we're ... without question we're taking a look at a lot of
specifics and the big picture. So, I'd say, I'd say yes to a lot of the issues, but it would
take an hour to go through everything. So, you know, I, I'm ... as one GP AC member,
speaking for myself, when, when the objectives and policies get to the County Council,
when the, when the plan makes it to the Council, I plan to participate at that point. The
County Planning Commission is handling it right now. So, I would like to say one thing,
if!, if! could and that's that I, I think that you can add the public hearing part of this into
it right away. Don't complicate it by trying to deal with the conversion of ag land to rural
land and all these other issues. I mean, just keep it simple. At this point, if you have a
public hearing process, people can raise their concerns and you can resolve the problems
through conditional zoning. The only other thing that I'd suggest that you could do very
quickly and that is to, you know, part of what our concern was with the ag bill was that
people pulled out land commission awards. If you had a big piece of ag land you might
find four, five, or six land commission awards within that parcel. Well, legally, people
were allowed to create individual TMKs out of those parcels, which created additional
parcels, which they then subdivided with the new bill. So, I would, I think that's worth
taking a look at. But, I think, you know, as quickly as you can get this into the public
hearing arena, the better. I know it's, your, you have too much on your plate already, but
this is very important. ... (end of tape, start 2A) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: And, and John, I just wanted to ask you, if you have a
perspective on it because you did touch upon, a little bit upon land ownership and
recently we have had a lot of people, constituents coming, well, to me, I'm not sure about
my colleagues, about land title and tenure challenges, especially now with the royal
patent issues. So do you have a perspective on that as it regards agricultural lands?
MR. BLUMER-BUELL: I do. And, and I, I, I respect, I've watched the, the Land Use
Committee hearings on the Wailea 670 and I've seen some of that testimony. I have a
great respect for the people that have come forward and they've done so, done so with,
with aloha and they're asking for what they feel is their, their rightful ownership to be
recognized. So, I think, I think it's important that you look at those royal patent issues. I
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mean it's really, it's, it's, you know, I'll just start with we know the United States
Congress apologized to the Hawaiians for the illegal overthrow. The royal patent issue is
right up there with other things in line. But, with ag land, I want to give Bill a specific
example. From Puiki to Wailua Valley mauka, that is lots and lots of old land
commission awards, kuleanas. Mostly, the Hana Hui has a lot of interest in there, but
they don't claim fee simple ownership in 1,400 of the 2,100 acres that they say they have.
So that's an enormous opportunity for Hawaiians to farm and to get back on their land.
There's no dispute about the title, whether it's royal patent or whatever system you're
examining it in. It's their land. So, in the longer term I think it would be really worth
taking a singular look at Hawaiian Hui kuleana lands in relationship to the royal patents
and so forth and make it easier for Hawaiians to get on the lands they already own.
Personally, I think that lands that Hawaiians own you should treat them like Hawaiian
Homes and that is they can go do what they want, it's their kuleana.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay, John, thank you for driving all the way out from
Hana and for always sharing your deep knowledge in most of the issues that you come
and testify on. Thank you very much.
MR. BLUMER-BUELL: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAlSA: Any other questions for the testifier? Member Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah. Thank you, Madam Chair. Good morning, John.
Thank you for being here. You're currently sitting on the GP AC and being that we're,
we're just looking at this bill now, would you recommend that before this Committee
takes any action that we wait until the GP AC is done? And I know you mentioned
incorporating the, I guess, the public hearing aspect of it. As far as the rest of it, do you
have an additional comment?
MR. BLUMER-BUELL: I, I think that's a good question and I think it's worth if, if you just
look at the public hearing part of it, I think that's worth passing today and adding that to
the existing bill because it enables you to condition things that are happening. And, and,
it will, it will create more work, but perhaps Director Hunt, who I'm not scared of, will
help you create standards by which you don't have to be looking at everything. Maybe
there's some things that can be administratively approved once you set up your standards
and that's, that would be fine. So, I, but I would say go ahead with that as soon as
possible because, you know, as, as usual when you have things on the horizon for
planning, there's always people that are trying to get in under the wire. So, I'd, I'd move
ahead as soon as possible.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay, thank you, John. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAlSA:

Thank you. Member Johnson?
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VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes, and, and one of, one of the things you said prompted me to I, I
guess share information that I think is really confusing. Right now one of the, I guess
one of the criticisms of the general public about agricultural subdivisions and their
approval is that it goes through administrative process. One of the challenges that we
have, however, is that it would require a change of the Charter in order to take, you
know, this responsibility and to do the conditional permits and all the other things and
transfer that responsibility to the Council. So, having said that, and Mr. Hunt has said
that they're more than welcome. Their department is more than welcome to have a
public hearing, but the way that the bill was structured was that it was the Council that
would have a public hearing and then share the information and send recommendations to
the Planning Commission or Public Works, which really currently has the authority to act
on this. So, do you still feel that having the Council do a public hearing or a public
meeting to gather information and input from the general public is more important than
having the Planning Department or the Planning Commission do that?
MR. BLUMER-BUELL: With the amount of work that everyone is looking at in government, I
think whatever is practical and works. I think that the thing is, I think you can achieve
the public participation whether it's through the Planning Commission or through the
County Council. So, you have the, you have some capable attorneys here and I think
they can, you know, perhaps there's, there's a way to set up administrative through the
Planning Commissions and certain types would trigger something that would come to the
Council. I don't have the answer for that, but you guys, I'm sure you can figure that out.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Thanks very much, John. I really appreciate your input and thank
you for driving from Hana.
MR. BLUMER-BUELL: You're welcome.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, John, appreciate your being here today.
MR. BLUMER-BUELL: Well, can I say one last thing, and that is that ...
CHAIR BAISA: Of course. That was a long drive.
MR. BLUMER-BUELL: Well, you know, it's, it's I haven't seen Alii for years and I've known
Alii since the 1970s and I, I think people don't realize that Alii and a guy named Howard
Cooper who owned Alii, I mean who owned Helani Farms, were very instrumental in the
whole tropical orchid explosion that benefited Maui and Hawaii, but particularly Hana
because we were in the lead because of Howard Cooper and Alii. So I'd like to
remember Howard who's passed on, but you know, there's more innovative people out
there and when I hear that they're thinking about olive oil, you know, right on.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, John. Our next testifier is Netra Halperin. She'll be testifying on
PC-9 and she'll be followed by Mark Sheehan who will be testifying on PC-26. It's the
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Chair's intent to complete anybody who wants to testify this morning. Of course, we'll
still have testimony open later on in the meeting and then take our morning break.
MS. HALPERIN: Okay, good morning. I'd say, let's assume that everybody here our goal is
diversified, sustainable farming. I mean we all know that if the food isn't grown, we're
in big problems. We're not gonna, you know, if the boats don't come, if the planes don't
come so our goal is diversified farming that is gonna feed the people.
The one thing I want to point out is that Maui isn't an agrarian economy, it's actually a
tourism economy. So what I think needs to happen is that all the money that's coming in
because of tourism and real estate needs to be channeled into subsidizing farming. If we
want to have farming, we need to subsidize it and I would say that probably the main
reason people ... there's not enough farming happening is it's economically not very
lucrative and people need to make money, obviously. And so, one of the, I don't know,
there's I'm sure many ideas put forth for that ag parks, subsidizing commercial farming,
giving incentives to homeowners that have ag land, and then the other thing I want to talk
about is organic farming.
Hawaii has one of the second highest rates of cancer, or second highest or first highest.
Anyway, it's right up there with the highest rates of cancer and asthma. And I think a lot
of that's due to pesticides and herbicides and cane burning. So it doesn't make sense to
me to poison ourselves in the pursuit of nourishing ourselves. So I think it's really
important to start moving more towards organic, and you know, start keeping our, our air
and our water 'cause obviously it goes into the water and water system and it's airborne.
So I think that's really an important thing to focus. And then there's the belief, oh,
organic farming is not economically viable. But actually organic farming is more,
produces more yield and is more sustainable in the long run, you know, more nitrogen
rich. They think about that then monocropping. So I think it's a really good thing if we
start focusing on that more.
Okay, so two-acre subdivisions. As a family therapist, as a psychotherapist, the thing that
bothers me about the two-acre ag subdivisions is that everybody is calling mansions farm
dwellings. And we all know it's not true and it creates a climate. Like you were saying
before, you, you are refreshed by people that want compliance. It creates a climate where
everybody's fibbing and it's a wink, wink, nod, nod, oh, look at this mansion, it's a farm
dwelling. So, I'm not against mansions, I'm just saying let's not call things what they're
not. 'Cause it's just ... it's offending everyone. It's just not true. So, I'm in favor of twoacre rural. A new, a new classification. Not half-acre rural where you can put the same
number of dwellings as you can on half-acre or you can subdivide it, but two-acre rural.
And I know this has been discussed, I'm not, I didn't make this up, and I was told, I
didn't research this, but in Oahu, anything over five acres is considered ag and anything
under five acres ... five acres and under is not ago So I think that would be a lot more
realistic. And then we don't have this whole thing of trying to force people to farm that
don't want to farm and then people that want to farm ... people who love farming who just
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need more economic support can do that. And then there's not, it's not about compliance
and forcing people to farm that just want a lovely rural lifestyle, but supporting farmers
and then they'll go for it and then we'll have enough food.
So ... oh, and PC-26, if I can sneak it in, I'm in favor of ag tourism, which goes along with
everything that I said. We need to support farming. And I also do think that overnight
stays is a good thing because if you have ten cars come in and they pay let's say a $100 a
night or if you have to have a 100 cars come in and pay $10 a night you get way less
impact. And the people that are sleeping, they sleep, people just sleep, that's a very quiet
activity. So, I think making it so that overnight stays, I know that, that the, the law says
no overnight stays, but adding the conditional use permit so that would be possible is a
good thing.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you so much. Questions for our testifier? Member Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Madam Chair. And, I, I didn't get your name,
would you?
MS. HALPERIN: Netra Halperin.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Okay, thank you for being here this morning for
your testimony. I was interested in one of the points you made that we shouldn't be
forcing people to farm if they're not farmers. My question is that when somebody
purchases property that is zoned ag, would you think it would be reasonable for them to
ask the realtor what uses are permitted on ag before they purchase it?
MS. HALPERIN: Well, it would be reasonable to ask it, but I'm just saying, I'm looking at
reality. Kula 200, Haiku Hill, all of them, the, I mean we can wish people were different
than they were, we can wish that all the people that come from California and the
mainland with lots of money that want to buy here and live a rural life, we can wish that
they were truly farmers, but that's not what's been happening. I mean, so, it makes more
sense to set up the zoning laws to be in line with what the actual trends of the actual
people that are buying. I mean people that are buying here come from California.
They're the baby boomers. They got a lot of money. They're executives, they're, have
lots of money from their pension, et cetera, but they're not farmers. So ...
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Let me ask you this, because you brought up that point,
which is a good point. We think that planning zoning is to sustain our lifestyle.
MS. HALPERIN: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: And not to promote sales, like you mentioned. And I think
part of zoning kind of organizes things so that, you know, you don't have a pig farmer in
the middle of a residential area-- 26 -
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MS. HALPERIN: Of course, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: --and so forth. So you still think that zoning should be
according to what the economic trends are for people coming to Hawaii?
MS. HALPERIN: What I'm saying is that either you could just say there's a law against selling
your property, but you can't do that. So I'm just saying that, I mean, the zoning is about
restricting what people cannot do, right? You cannot do this, you cannot do that, you
cannot do this, but I've never heard of zoning being, like making people do this. Like
there was one letter ages ago that said a lawyering district. We could have a district
where you have to be a lawyer whether someone's licensed or good at it or whatever. So,
I think we can't pretend economics don't exist. And, like I said, the biggest problem with
farming and why we don't have every, you know, vegetables and fruit you buy at your
grocery store isn't from Hawaii is because it's expensive to farm here. I mean, it's very
fertile. It's got a lot of great conditions. You don't have the, the extreme seasons. So
there's a lot of people, I think would farm if it were more economically viable. So, I
understand what you're saying that, but I think, it's like, like I said as a family therapist
to say I want my child to do "X" when it's just not developmentally where they're at,
isn't gonna work. Rules ... there's gotta be a give and take between the development of
the child or in this case, what's happening economically and what people are actually
doing, and the rules ... to make rules on top of what people are doing differently just
creates a lot of friction and tension and noncompliance.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Yeah, yeah, I think there's a little bit difference between
family therapy and land zoning. You know, my daughter is a family therapist too.
MS. HALPERIN: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: And I don't hear her talking about equating, you know,
family therapy to land zoning. But, you, you see the point that, you know, zoning is very
important-MS. HALPERIN: Oh, I, I agree.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: --in keeping our, our County organized and, and that, you
know, certain areas are for this and that. And agriculture as it stands and is described is
for agriculture and we want to support our farmers and our agriculture industry and the
more agriculture land we take out of that, the less farming land is available.
MS. HALPERIN: Yes, and like for instance, Launiupoko. Like they, it's all boulders and rocks,
and you know, they had to, you know, put dirt on top of the boulders so that they could
have the homes there. Nobody was farming. So, by default, at least what I've been told,
by default, most, much land in Maui is zoned ago Like it's the default category, it's not
that some farm inspector went around and tested the soil and tested the water and tested
the climate and said, okay, good farming land. So, it's just a default category. So, I
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mean I think, it's, it's like to just, you know, build the, I can think of an example, to build
a home with a lot of extra rooms saying, well, someday we might need these and then
you never do anything with them.
So, to me, to actually stimulate farming, that should be our goal, to stimulate farming.
And I mean I'm not saying you should or shouldn't have more, actually somebody who
used to be on the Planning, in the Planning Department told me that it's very, and I don't
know this, he just told me, that it's very difficult to get through a subdivision in ... around
the urban core. And, you know, the Administration is saying we want smart growth and
maybe that's a new idea and the rules haven't been changed such that it is relatively easy
so that a developer says, wow, that's so much effort to get a subdivision around the urban
core. So they go, oh, let me just do it in the Ag District and it's actually easier to get
there instead of the smart growth precept, which is okay keep it to the urban core.
So, I, I haven't researched that, somebody just told me that. So back to the, the family
therapy thing. The, the similarity is that there is a government, which is like the parents
and they're telling the citizen something and so there needs to be give and take in the
same way where the citizens what ... developmentally what's really happening with the
citizens and with the economy needs to have, the, the government needs to respond to
that. So, yeah, of course we need to organize it, but if we organize it in such a way that
has no bearing on what's truly happening, we get a lot of fibbers. Everybody says this is
my farm dwelling, marble, granite, that's not farm dwelling and I'm not against that, but
let's just, let's just not set people up to fail. Set people ... set people up where there's like
you said, a whole climate of noncompliance. I think many people who come here
actually want compliance, but I, if they didn't want compliance they'd stay home. I
mean, they come to the Council to discuss let's make the rules and the laws work for
everybody for the whole community.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay, thank you very much for your testimony and for your
perspective on things.
MS. HALPERIN: Okay. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAlSA: Any additional questions? If not, Ms. Halperin, thank you very much.
MS. HALPERIN: Okay.
CHAIR BAlSA: Our little list is growing here. So, if you all don't mind, I'm going to take
Mr. Sheehan and we have two more. Would you like to finish? Yeah, you want to finish,
Members? Okay, Mr. Sheehan is our current testifier and our next testifier is Thomas
Kafsack and he'll be testifying on 26 and Mr. Sheehan is also testifying on PC-26.
MR. SHEEHAN: Good morning-- 28 -
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CHAIR BAISA: Good morning, Mark.
MR. SHEEHAN: --to the few remaining Council Members who are still in the room.
CHAIR BAISA: Small committee.
MR. SHEEHAN: Small committee. Let me go back a ways. I think we're in trouble in this
County for, for a number of reasons. I don't know if any of you ever saw the Biohazard
Report that was commissioned by the University of Hawaii in 1982. It took five years
and it only saw the light of day for a very short period of time because it was totally
stunning. It turns out that we used ten times the national average of pesticides per acre in
Maui County and three times the amount that's used per acre in California. And it broke
it down by island and by crop across the State and it was absolutely a stunning report and
it disappeared very quickly because it was so shocking. And one of the reasons why we
don't know what the impacts of plantation agriculture are on the plantation workers is
because that information has specifically been suppressed.
And we disallow
epidemiological studies on the impacts of those people and there is a great deal of
information if you really want to dig around on what has happened to the pineapple
workers as a result of, of their exposure to DBCP. I've been involved in health, what I'd
consider to be the broader health issues now here on the County for 30 years going back
to when they proposed to use all of the remaining supplies ofDBCP in the entire country.
And that was a year-long fight and then it was followed by the proposal to spare, spray
paraquat on marijuana, et cetera.
Let me kind of jump forward here because 90 percent of our food and fuel is brought in.
It was very interesting to be at the Mayor's Energy Expo in which it was, it was really
inspiring to see, but we need a food expo, because I think food security is going to be a
pressing issue. If you look at any of the indicators of what's happening to food supplies
around the world and the languished food supplies are related to oil prices, you're gonna
see that the price of food is going up all over the world. Just Google wheat harvests and
corn harvests and so on and you will see that I'm not making this up. So, I would like to
see the County really support food security on this island and I don't think it has much to
do with zoning. I agree with the previous speaker Netra. I don't think that the two-acre
agricultural equation has anything to do with agriculture. It was just the easiest way for
developers to make money to go to the agricultural districts and to, and to carve up
parcels, and I know because I sold those things.
And to answer your question, Mr. Medeiros, no, the people who sell two-acre ag parcels
do not tell people what they can and can't do. They tell 'em you can build up to a, you
know, a main house of any size and you can build aI, 000 square foot second farm
dwelling and you may even probably have to submit an agricultural plan in order to get
the permit for that second farm dwelling and that's probably where it ends.
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Now let me go in for a moment to the agricultural issues here. And it is possible on two
acres of land to do agriculture, but agriculture is a very knowledge intensive business.
So, if you're growing lavender, orchids, carnations, if you're growing, if you have a
permaculture garden, you can make some money. If you know biodynamic farming and
you know a great deal about it, you can make money. Same way with tropical flowers.
Same way with bamboo. I have 14 acres of land and I grow bamboo and I have some
bamboo houses and believe it or not, people call me from, you know, different parts of
the country or from the bamboo industry that's here on Maui and say can we send
someone over to stay in one of your bamboo rentals? The answer is no, I'm taking them
out of the vacation rentals and I'm making them into long-term rentals because I got a
call from the Building Department. But people who want to learn about intensive
farming, biodynamic farming, permaculture, the bamboo industry, do not want to stay at
Kapalua and commute over to the North Shore. They want to stay close to where they
can do that, which leads me into this whole issue of the vacation rentals.
CHAIR BAlSA: Mr. Sheehan, can you conclude please?
MR. SHEEHAN: Yeah, yeah, so if you, if you wanna promote that kind of thing and people
want to learn more about it, they want to be able to stay close to where it's actually being
conducted. Thank you.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you. Any questions for testifier? Thank you so much. Our next
testifier is Thomas Kafsack and Thomas will be followed by our last person who signed
up to testify and if there's any more, I'm still going to call the break after Rory Frampton
and if there's anybody else, then we can take you after our break. Good morning,
Thomas.
MR. KAFSACK: Good morning, everybody. My name is Thomas Kafsack. My wife and me
are the owners of Surfing Goat Dairy in Kula. Surfing Goat Dairy is one of three goat
farms in the State of Hawaii. One is a very small one on Kauai. This goat farm just can
exist because she is a school teacher and so does the goat farming in the rest of the time.
And the second goat farm is on the Big Island on the Hamakua coast. This goat farm can
survive because the owner is a vet and she gets most of her money from that profession.
Our goat farm, where we invested, over the years, $3.5 million, can only exist and
survive because we are doing lots of ag tourism. This year we have so far close to 40,000
visitors, which are coming, about 40 percent are people who live in the State of Hawaii,
60 percent are tourists. And we are selling about 56 percent of our cheese, right there at
the dairy so for retail prices that's the most important part. The rest of the cheese goes to
hotels, restaurants, shops all over the State and to the mainland too. We have like the
famous Arizona Biltmore Hotel as a customer on the mainland.
And just to give you some, some idea, this year we will pass half a million dollars worth
of revenue, but if we wouldn't have this ag tourism part, yeah, it would be less than half
of this. Because for hotels and restaurants, we are competing with goat cheese, which is
produced on the mainland and mainland goat farms can produce that cheese for about $6,
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$7 a pound. Our producing costs are way above $20 per pound. One of the reasons I can
easily give you. When we started producing the cheese six years ago, we had to pay for a
bail of alfalfa hay which is bought at the Hay Exchange from the State of Washington.
There you can buy this bail of alfalfa hay for $3.40 right now. When we started with the
cheese production, we had to pay $12 for such a bail of hay. And since six weeks we are
paying $26.95 per bail.
CHAIR BAlSA: Wow.
MR. KAFSACK: And you still can get the same bail for $3.40 at the Hay Exchange. There you
see, this is only one. You have the same, same development with our Styrofoam boxes,
you have the same development with all our packaging material and everything is coming
in from either China or from the mainland. So we have to have a much higher quality to
compete with these mainland goat cheese and we ... so far we have gotten 16 National
Awards in the last three years here. We produced the best goat cheese spread in the
country three years in a row whatnot; none other of these more than 2,000 dairies in the
U.S. ever accomplished. But we need that people have to come to our farm, see what we
are doing, see how it's produced, and that goats don't stink.
CHAIR BAlSA: Mr. Kafsack, can you conclude please?
MR. KAFSACK: Yeah, so that's, that's one of the problems we, we had with neighbors. They
complained about smell, but that was the pig farm above us. And, so the problem is we
are surrounded now by subdivisions and these owners are coming from all over the
country. The only people living in these houses are the two realtors who are selling these
lots all the time. And that's why we have several times visits of inspectors from the
Planning Department, Building Department because they were complaining all the time.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you very much, Sir.
MR. KAFSACK: But I think we are way beyond this now. Thank you.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you very much.
constraints--

I'm sorry, but you know, we have these time

MR. KAFSACK: Yeah.
CHAIR BAlSA: --and they make it very difficult. You know, if we were just chatting, I'd let
you chat for hours because it is fascinating. Members, questions for our testifier?
Member Johnson.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes, Thomas, and I must say you and Ava and the goats looked very
good on KHON also.
MR. KAFSACK: Thank you.
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VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: And I'm very proud to say that Maui County actually has some
farmers that are actually doing farming on ag land. So, I'm very proud of your success.
One of the things that you mentioned, of course, which is one of the concerns in our
agriculture tourism bill, is the conflicts that sometimes are arising. And you've heard me
probably ask Warren and also Alii about how we can incorporate language into the bill
that really helps foster or encourage farming without putting onerous conditions and yet
doesn't make it so that it's such a commercial type of activity that you lose that rural feel
and ambiance. So, are there any suggestions that you could make as to how we might
address some of these concerns?
MR. KAFSACK: There are some, some concerns ... people who are not familiar to live in
agriculture lands like these owners of the, the lots in the subdivision above us they are
coming from, from New York, Chicago, ... (end of tape, start 2B) . .. and for most of
them it's the very first time that they've seen a horse or seen a goat at our farm, yeah.
And the, the problem is they have no idea how to farm on their lands. And even when ...
because the demand for our cheese is so much growing that even our 42 acres are not
enough for our grazing land. I propose to them that we are leasing their land and if they
are willing to fence it and then we put goats on there so that they can get a little bit of ag
revenue, but even that they are not interested in. And right now, I can tell you, every
single buyer of a lot and a house in the subdivision above us, every single one is on the
market, no one is living there. And that's probably something where we should go for,
for these ag subdivisions that we really, you know, look into it, yeah. What are they
doing with this is just to increase their monies here and, and we should have some
wording in there that if they don't want to farm themselves, that they are able to lease this
to a pool so that farmers can, can lease this land and, and grow vegetables or whatever on
that land or, or let, let cattle or horses or goats graze on it, yeah.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much, Thomas, because that's one of the things I
think is really important is to provide farm opportunities for others. You brought up the
subject of a lot of the cost for your, I guess, your feed and also many of the things that
you use in doing your value-added products. Is the primary cost increase due to shipping
cost increases?
MR. KAFSACK: Yeah, it's mostly shipping and then other costs are, are just based on, on the
If you see with the Styrofoam boxes, it's ... you can pay them in
oil price.
.. . (inaudible) . .. you know, that's the white gold, and unfortunately, nobody's doing
anything with Styrofoam on this island. You could reform them and make a lot of money
with this here. But that's, but mostly it's shipping cost here. We, we looked into this, the
grain costs they are rising because the demand for corn and for biofuel and so rises the
cost of corn and this will be crazy. That's why since three years I'm trying to convince
some farmers on Molokai that they start growing alfalfa hay over there. They have very
good environment to grow alfalfa there, but nobody wants to do this.
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VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much. I really appreciate your input. And thank
you for farming.
MR. KAFSACK: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Member Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Madam Chair. I'll try and be real brief on this.
Sir, thank you for your testimony this morning. How many acres of land is your farm?
MR. KAFSACK: We have 42.1.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Forty-two point one. And, what would be your estimate of
the percent of that land that you have in farming operations?
MR. KAFSACK: Over 40 acres.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Wow.
MR. KAFSACK: We have use, we, we are, we are using every single part of it and we have
100, no we had 150 fruit trees before the deer killed 40 of them, you know, so right now
we ...
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay, let me ask you this, your annual revenue, what
percent comes from your goat cheese, what percent comes from your ag tourism?
MR. KAFSACK: The cheese itself will be this year at around 300,000. The horse boarding will
be at 40,000 and the rest is ag tourism or related, but about 50 percent of these revenue,
cheese revenue, that's ag tourism related to. Yeah, and to, to give you an idea, 80 percent
of all goat farms on the mainland don't make it past that first three years because they
don't do ag tourism. These who are doing ag tourism on the mainland they can survive.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Thank you for your testimony, sir. Mahalo, Madam Chair.
MR. KAFSACK: And if you need any more things, charts or so, I'm willing to, to show you this
in, in further meetings or so then you can see what the effect is.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Kafsack, briefly, can you kinda tell me some of the things that you do on
your farm besides the goat cheese?
MR. KAFSACK. Besides the goat cheese, we are producing cheesecake.
CHAIR BAISA: Ooh.
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MR. KAFSACK: Maui's best cheesecake. Non-baked French cheesecake. We are producing
goat cheese-filled truffles. We are producing different lime jellies, lime relishes, and
marmalades and so on, and we are selling t-shirts and caps like this and you can buy food
and eat this what you see-CHAIR BAISA: Do you have classes?
MR. KAFSACK: --how it's produced and so.
CHAIR BAISA: Do you have any classes?
MR. KAFSACK: We have lots of tours, lots of classes. All the MCC culinary school, all the
classes are coming up for at least a day to learn how to work with cheese from nearly
every school on this island. We have classes from kindergarten up to, to high school
there. All Kamehameha preschool classes are coming up. And so sometimes we have
the funny thing that on Sundays the parents are coming back and say, okay, my son told
me I have to buy two garden fantasia, three ivory coasts, and one purple rain and they
have no idea what they're buying here.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you so much. It's been very interesting to have you this morning.
Thank you very much.
MR. KAFSACK: Thank you very much.
CHAIR BAISA: With the permission of our next testifier, we are going to take our break.
Members, we have more testimony after our break. So I'd like to thank everybody. I
hope you'll be patient and stick with us. We're going to take a break until five minutes
after eleven .... (gavel) . ..
RECESS:

10:51 a.m.

RECONVENE:

11:10 a.m.

CHAIR BAISA: .. . (gavel) ... The meeting of the Planning Committee of November l2 ... of
lih is back in session. And we have two more testifiers signed up to testify. Our next
testifier is Rory Frampton and does anybody see Mr. Frampton? Okay, well, why don't
we take the next testifier and I'll come back to him. Mr. Frampton, could you please, and
thank you for allowing us to take the break. Thanks for staying with us. And he will be
followed by Kaniloa Kamaunu ... Kamaunu.
MR. FRAMPTON: Good morning, Council Members.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning.
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MR. FRAMPTON: I'm gonna talk about PC-9. Obviously, this is a multi-faceted issue. It's
very complex. Since day one or the early 1960s, it's been about the protection of prime
agricultural lands. Today we call it important ag lands or IALs. For many, including me,
it's hard not to think of this as a mapping exercise. We need to identify our prime ag
lands, zone it as such, and protect it. We have not done that. We have an Agricultural
District, but it's as someone mentioned earlier, it has been the dumping ground. In
addition to prime ag lands there's all kinds of other lands that are in there, many of which
are not suitable for intensive agriculture. It hasn't, again, the existing laws haven't
worked because we've never really prioritized the prime or, or separated out the prime ag
lands.
Act 183, which I spoke about previously was passed by the Legislature in 2005. This
was a very important piece of legislation. It not only recognized the need to identify and
protect prime ag lands or IALs, but it also said that this is a county issue. And I think the
County needs to run with it. Previously, the State was going to mandate a Statewide
formula, which would be applied across the board to all islands. You know, I think the
way to go is to have it be a county issue. The other fundamental shift with Act 183 was
identifying the need for incentives and the incentives was to make ag more viable as a
business, as well as incentives to ... for landowners to set aside and protect IALs in
perpetuity. The ... there need to be better tools and more flexibility in our ag laws and
incentives need to be provided not only to encourage the protection of ag lands, but also
to set aside other areas, which may be valued, valuable for open space, ecological
purposes, recreational areas, et cetera.
Just a couple more general comments. This is an island-wide issue, obviously. There's,
but the proliferation of two-acre ag subdivisions like we saw in the past is a thing of the
past. Two-acre ag lots across the board are no longer allowed. The sliding scale has
dramatically reduced the potential for density on our ag lands. I wanna conclude by
saying, you know, it's a multi-faceted issue. I think there's a lot of people in the
community, including in the Farm Bureau, large landowners that are willing to sit down
and to sort this out and to ... what I would recommend was that we form a task-force,
whether it be led by the Councilor by the Administration's new Ag Coordinator,
Mr. Hashimoto, but that there be a task force that we could sit down to sift through these
issues, come up with some priorities in terms of bills that we should pass quickly, and
other things that might take a little bit longer. But the time to act is now and I would, I
do think that the best way to act would be through a taskforce so that we could all kind of
come to a consensus on the approach and get moving on it right now while we have this
window of opportunity that was provided by the Legislature with the passage of Act 183.
With regards specifically to Bill 76, which proposed the Council review of subdivisions, I
think by having a Council review of subdivisions it's fatally flawed. You guys are a
legislative body. You should be responsible for Countywide policies and passing good
legislation. If there is gonna be any kind of review, it should take place at the
Administration level or at the Planning Commission, but certainly not by the County
Council. And I don't see how, I think it's, it's nice to talk about the public comments,
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but it's gonna be very complicated or have to take a major reworking of the ordinance to
incorporate public comments into conditions as part of the subdivision. It just ... right
now the way the laws are set up I'm not really sure how that would work. It, it, it's,
would be a very complicated process. So, this light is blinking, I think I'm done with my
testimony.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you very much, Mr. Frampton. Questions for our testifier? If not, what
I gathered from your testimony, Mr. Frampton, was the bill as it is, is not in your opinion,
a good idea?
MR. FRAMPTON: That's correct, and it's primarily because it would ask this Council, which is
again, our legislative body, we're supposed to be passing broad policies and good laws, it
would ask them to specifically hold hearings on case-by-case, you know, subdivisions.
So that, that's number one. Number two, I'm not sure how the public comments actually
get incorporated into conditions, and number three, I'm not sure why ag subdivisions
would be, should be separated and treated differently than all the other types of
subdivisions that occur in the County. So, I'm, I'm, yes, so in general, I, I'm have
serious concerns about the proposed Bill 76.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you very much. Anybody else?
Mr. Frampton, and thank you for waiting.

If not, thank you very much,

Our next testifier, and it's the last person that has signed up to testify, will be testifying
on PC-9 and that's Kaniloa Kamaunu.
MR. KAMAUNU: Good morning, Council Members.
CHAIR BAlSA: Good morning.
MR. KAMAUNU: My name is Kaniloa Kamaunu. I'm from Waihee Valley, as you probably
know. You've seen me enough. But, as I was sitting here, I came to this meeting I'm not
sure what I would be listening to, but as I listened to the testimony given and especially
towards the ending of the, the meeting, I was concerned about, you know, being, you
know, born and raised here and living our lifestyle, you know, prime agriculture land
would be almost every home back then. Somebody had some animal or animals in their,
in their backyards. They would grow, they would have their own pigs, lot of people
would have their own farms. You know, we did a lot of aquaculture 'cause we were
fishermen. So, we had a lot of these things. So our lives back then revolved around we
supporting ourselves through these activities. We have gone, since we have become
civilized, we have moved away from this important aspect. A lot of people who come
from, as was stated, those who come from California or from New York aren't farmers,
that's not our fault. They should have known what they've gotten themselves into when
they moved to an island that had native people that live with animals, that deal with
animals, that use animals and their lands to provide for themselves. Well, my concern is
as the last gentleman put it, that you have no concern to be involved with the
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subdivisions, I think that's quite wrong and a way to take it out of the people's hands
where we should be making decisions as people of the community.
I just realized that, you know, about two weeks ago that in our area in Waihee town, and
as you can see, as of late we've had a lot of subdivisions. I, I, I'm glad for the ... my
Hawaiian brothers and sisters that they have properties out there that are coming. Very
sad to see million dollar ranches up on Maluhia, which, you know, really kill the
atmosphere up there and I don't know what agricultural aspects they have. I see Betsill
also building across from Hawaiian Home Lands, supposed to be agriculture lots, but I
see someone growing grass there for lawns. We just got a word on a subdivision called
Na Mala 0 Waihee that has been 14 homes built in the back ofWaihee town coming out
from Saint Ann's Church. You know, you know, we really, you know, I miss the small
towns. We lost Paia. We lost Front Street. You know, that used to be all small towns.
You know, and we lost Waikapu, you know, we starting to lose and Waihee kinda stood
as one of the last small towns in the island and we're losing that too. And my concern
is--let's see I'm running out oftime--is that, you know, it's unfair that we have to look at
changing our lifestyle from what we grew up with, which is being okay and all of a
sudden being told that it's not right because other people don't like it.
Just a little comment on the activities part of the other bill that you had. I don't see
anything wrong with people trying to be diversified, and you know, using their, what they
can to support themselves. I have no problems with that. I do have problems with
subdivisions because it's one person making millions of dollars and then everybody else
having to deal with the problems.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you so much for your testimony. Members, any questions for the
testifier? Member Johnson.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes, thanks very much for coming today. I, I wanna ask you ... 1'11
ask the same question I asked of an earlier testifier. Because some individuals believe
that this is not within the purview of the Council, that it's, you know, Public Works,
because the way it's structured right now. Do you still believe that it's important for the
Council to hold the hearing or would it be okay for the Planning Department to hold the
hearing just so there's a public forum? How do you view this?
MR. KAMAUNU: Well, I look at, like this one that just came up. There was no hearing
that I know of. They just got bonded in May of 2007 to go ahead with the work. It
wasn't brought up in any of our, our community meetings that came up there and it's a
major impact. That's 14 homes with two-acre lots on there. And some of those lots do
have royal patents tied to them and according to their research, they said there's no
historical significance, but who did they ask? You know, we didn't, so if we leave it to
Planning, you know, you know, I hate to say anything negative, but, you know, it's not
coming out, we have all these things like the mansions up at Maluhia. Nothing came
about that. I hear they want to build 50 more homes down at Kapuna by Betsill. We
have no idea about that. That hasn't come up. We've heard ofa convenience store right
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at the end of the driveway of Waihee going out of Waihee that Betsill wants to put up.
We had no, nobody's bringing up these, but the Planning Commission passed them
through, but so, you know, it's scary that, you know, I mean, these things have a great
impact, you know.
Even the Hawaiian Homes I would have to say should have been brought up to the
community so that the communities would, would have like ... you know, that one thing I
have to say that used to be a named place, it used to be called Pine Stretch and what I
remember of it was you were always glad to get there. As soon as you got there, the
whole place turned cool. You knew that you were heading to Waihee because of those
pine trees, but because there was no community input about saving those trees, they were
just cut down. And now you have a barren desert is what you have over there now. It's
really, really hot. You know, I miss those trees, you know. I miss that drive over there.
So, I think to me, I mean, you guys are the representatives of us in our different districts.
You know, I would like to see district meetings hold, public meetings hold in the districts
that it's being impacted. I don't believe that it should be held behind closed doors with
only meetings of, of, you know, just Administration. You know, I mean, now we're
looking at things, not just meaning only money, but, you know, but who, who's really
making the money here. You know, I know there's jobs and stuff, but that's the things
that need to be discussed in open forum and sometimes it doesn't, it's not gonna take, you
know, just one meeting. But I think it should stay in the Council.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: And, if I can just clarify then, your preference would be to have the
Council do it-MR. KAMAUNU: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: --because we're the elected body and then-MR. KAMAUNU: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: --we transmit the information?
MR. KAMAUNU: I believe as a voter, that's your job.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay, thank you very much. I appreciate it.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you. Member Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Madam Chair, and aloha, Kaniloa. Thank you for
being here. I wanted to ask, what role does the Waihee Community Association playas
far as being involved in things that occur in that area?
MR. KAMAUNU: I think it ... a couple years or maybe a year or so ago, Jan Yagi Buen, she was
doing a pretty good job, but now it's kind of fallen to the side. It's not as active. I know
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they've had meetings. Some of the meetings I've gone to as I think Ms. Johnson would
know was kind of intense, especially with the Mayor at that time. But we really haven't
had any really good meetings. You know, I would be willing to have, you know, to
support meetings even though I'm not on the present seat on the community, but to have
you contact me to put together meetings. I think it's very important for my community to
have input and see 'cause a lot of them are naIve about what's going on. And when these
things come through the backdoor, then everybody starts grumbling, but some of these
things have been like they think I'm just crying wolf. And now that it's happening it's
more viable, but too late. So, I mean, on my behalf, I'd be willing to, you know, support
any public meetings of this sort for the community to let them know and even find a
place for them.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: So, the public meetings that you speak of would be as part
of the process of anything coming forth that has to do with the Waihee Community area?
MR. KAMAUNU: Yeah, you know, I mean, you know, the impact is great. 'Cause, you know,
we have ... now we have so much congestion as far as cars there and with this new
subdivision coming up it's gonna, it's impacting right in that bad part of the road. When
you pass that section, it's a little bit easier to get around but right in that section is really
pretty bad.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Well, I, I kinda feel pretty much like you do that, you
know, I'd like to see Hana remain a small town, one of the few left, like Waihee. And, so
I, I can see your perspective on that. And having been born here and raised, you know, I
understand the same feelings you understand. And my last comment is that I think it's
commendable upon you that you're taking this kuleana upon yourself to be involved with
the planning process for your community and I, I say mahalo to you.
MR. KAMAUNU: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Mahalo, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you very much. Further questions for the testifier? If not, thank you
very much, we appreciate your being here.
MR. KAMAUNU: Thank you.
CHAIR BAlSA: Is there anyone else who would like to testify on either of the items today? We
could take 26 later on, but since we've pretty much mixed them up all the way, we might
as well get it over with. If not, I see nobody coming forward. Members, without, we, I'd
like to close testimony.
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COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you very much .

. . . END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY. ..
ITEM NO. 9

AGRICULTURAL SUBDIVISIONS (e.c. Nos. 02-95, 05-92, and 07-22)

CHAIR BAlSA: Okay, we've had a very interesting morning of testimony, lots of it and very
relevant. And now we'd like to hear from our Planning and Public Works Departments, I
see Director Milton Arakawa from Public Works is also here. Maybe we can start with
Director Hunt and then we'll have Director Arakawa make their comments. Good
morning, guys, and thank you.
MR. HUNT: Good morning, Chair. Thank you. As we reported at the meeting on October 30th
on the same issue, the Planning Department and the Public Works Department have been
working together on a draft bill, which would address ag subdivisions. I agree with the
testimony earlier today and I think I said on the 30th also that this is a multifaceted issue
and I think it's best to, to break it up into reasonable chunks and address each piece
individually.
The subdivision process, as you well know, but for the sake of the public is, is
administered by the Public Works Department and there are planning issues involved so I
think a team approach is, is a good approach. The bill that the Public Works Department
and the Planning Department have been working on would have a public hearing
conducted by the Planning Commission and as stated by some of the testifiers, we agree
that the Council's role is more of a legislative role to delegate this down to your Planning
Commission. It would still be a public hearing, there would be notice, there would be
opportunities for public testimony.
Issue that needs to be addressed is when would it be triggered. There's discussion from
anywhere from four lots to ten lots. We could come back with that and you could discuss
it further. There's also been discussion on the minimum lot size. I agree with a lot of the
testimony that I don't see how it makes good policy for the County to continue with twoacre lots in the agricultural zone. I don't believe that's preserving ag land. There are
examples of two-acres being farmable, but I think those examples are the rarity and I
think it's a better public policy to require a five-acre minimum. I also think there should
be a clustering provision. I believe this was discussed at the October 30th meeting also,
where there would be no net increase in density, it would just allow the dwellings or the
lots to be clustered together and then preserve a large piece of ag land instead of having
the ag land chopped up.
The bill would require standards for review and similar to Bill 76, we can incorporate
those. I think some of the standards in Bill 76 are good.
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In summary, we do think it's important that the County address agricultural lot
subdivisions. As I stated on October 30th , there's apparently 765 lots were created
between the year 2000 and 2005 and I think that again doesn't speak to preserving ag
land. At the October 30th meeting, there was a question about identifying important ag
lands and to clarify, that is being done by the General Plan Update Process. So, the
GP AC will take the first crack at that and then it will go to the Planning Commission.
CHAIR BAlSA: Good.
MR. HUNT: There was also discussion about CPRs and their impacts at the October 30th
meeting. I discussed this with Planning Staff and also with the Public Works
Department. The general consensus is, and pardon me, we also reviewed the County of
Hawaii Bill and the general consensus is CPRs subvert the minimum lot size and there's
some concern that they increase pressure for rural zoning, but beyond that, well, there's
also concern that they are outside of the subdivision review process itself. But other than
that, there, there is no increase in density. The density is per the zoning ordinance, and if,
when we examined Hawaii County's bill, they actually made a provision for lots that
have two ... they made an exemption for lots that have two dwellings. So, as I read it, it
would ... they'd be allowed to CPR those. So again, the Public Works, I think I'm
speaking for Milton, the Public Works Department and the Planning Department don't
have strong feelings on CPRs. If you folks direct us to address it, we, we will.
We would suggest, in summary, we would suggest that the Council direct the Planning
Department and Public Works to, to come back with the bill that we have been working
on and present it to the Council for, for your review.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you very much, Director Hunt. Director Arakawa?
MR. ARAKAWA: Thank you, Madam Chair. Much of this public discussion on subdivisions, I
just want to clarify what we do in the subdivision process. Basically, when people apply
for a subdivision, it's an engineering and a technical review that's involved and it's a
ministerial process much like a building permit process. In the subdivision processes as
currently written in the Code, there's no hearing process and there's no public
notification. It's basically a straightforward, if you comply with the conditions in the
Code, you get your approval. That being said, there are a number of issues that have
been raised with ag subdivisions. I would like to note that with the passage of the County
ag zoning provisions about a decade ago, it has restricted the number of two-acre lot
subdivisions because of the sliding scale. But, we have found that it has resulted in
basically subdivisions with larger lots, which, which are in compliance with the sliding
scale. Much of the discussion, we feel on ag subdivisions, deal, at least the controversial
ones, we have a lot ... I would note ... (end of tape, start 3A) . .. a lot of the agricultural
subdivisions applications that we receive are very small. From one lot into two lots, one
lot into three lots, those types of subdivisions. But the controversy on ag subdivisions
tend to be with the subdivision applications, which involve greater numbers of lots and in
these types of applications where there have been public controversy, we feel it ... these
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basically deal with discretionary issues. By that I mean, these are questions that would
involve, should the subdivision be approved, should it be located there? It's basically yes
or no types of questions. And I think when you're dealing with yes or no type of
questions, it's basically something that ... it should be part of the discretionary permitting
process.
And as Director Hunt mentioned, you know, one thought in trying to address the public
concern with ag subdivisions is to require some sort of a permit for subdivision
applications of more than a certain number. And that number, of course, is something
that still needs to be decided whether it's four lots, seven lots, ten lots or what have you.
But one thought is to ... one approach would be to have applicants of more than "X"
number of lots apply for State Special Use Permit, which--let me explain--the State
Special Use Permit basically involves a hearing process for uses that are not permitted
uses in the State Ag District. That process is already set up. Basically, what the
applicant is required to do is do a project assessment report, which basically he does to
assess whatever impacts he believes the subdivision will cause. He's also required to
notify owners within 500 feet of the application and there's also a hearing notice that's
involved. The State Special Use Permit involves a decision made by the appropriate
Planning Commission and most importantly the Code already lays out the criteria for
decision-making. So, anyway, that is basically one option in trying to deal with the
discretionary issues that come up with larger ag subdivisions. And that's generally the,
the kind of approach that we're trying to work with, with the Planning Department in
coming up with a proposal for the Council.
CHAIR BAlSA:
Johnson.

Thank you very ... thank you very much.

Members, questions?

Member

VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much, Milton, and thank you, Jeff. If this is the
central component utilizing a Special Use Permit, what would, what is your current
trigger that you're looking at four, four lots or more in an agricultural subdivision?
MR. ARAKAWA: That question is yet to be decided. Of course, the lower you institute the
threshold, the more applications will probably be submitted. So, there needs to be some
balance between what, what we would consider very minor types of agricultural
subdivisions versus major subdivisions, which would require, you know, a public review
and a hearing process. And you probably recall, couple years ago, excuse me, we
submitted a list of agricultural subdivisions, which our Department processed. And the
list, and we did go over the list with Director Hunt, as well, the most recent list, and that
list, as I mentioned, involves a lot of smaller type subdivisions, which are, are very
generally pretty minor types of subdivisions. Now, and it kinda depends where, where
that cut off should be. But if you look at the list, you'll see very few subdivisions of
more than ten lots. So, it depends where you want to make that cut off. You know, I
know Jeff mentioned perhaps four, you know, anywhere, four, seven, ten somewhere in
that, that neighborhood.
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VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes, and, and because I know we're trying to look at the bill that we
have before us, which requires a public review and we really don't have the bill that
you're speaking about before us, I'll just, I guess what I'll do, Madam Chair, is I will
confine my comments mainly to the bill here that we have before us and then, you know,
make a general statement about where we're going.
I think one of the frustrations that we've had and I know that you've been there a long
while, Milton, and also Mr. Hunt has heard a lot of complaints about people not being
aware that something is coming into their neighborhood. And then, particularly, when
you hear from Mr. Kafsack and Mr. Chang today about the complaints. Subdivisions are
approved nearby, but they might be small subdivisions, but they're having a big impact
because they're filing complaints, which generates more investigation and more pressure
on people that are genuinely doing real farm activities, or in my view, real farm activities.
So what within the bill that we have before us do you see would address that particular
concern? Are there any things that are contained within the measure that we're
considering that are good, that we could strengthen or that would really address those
concerns that were brought up? And it could be Mr. Hunt or Milton.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Hunt.
MR. HUNT: Thank you. In Bill, I think it's 76, the part that I do like is the public review. I
think that's important and I think that would address a lot of the concerns that we've
heard about not having notice that impacts the neighborhoods aren't getting addressed.
Again, we differ on which, which body should do that review, but the public review itself
is, is a good idea.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. So we're talking about the public review process. I mean to
me I understand what our charge is, which is the legislative body. But also because under
Act 183, which is for us ultimately to make a, I guess, a decision as to what important ag
lands really means. Do you believe at this point in time, at least until we do that step,
which is required or which is asked for under Bill 183 or Act 183 through the State, do
you believe it would be something that the Council could look at and then once those
lands have been designated to then turn over the responsibility to the Planning
Commission? In other words, it would be a temporary step until we address those issues.
Do you believe that's something that's workable or that your Department and, I'll speak
to you, Mr. Hunt, that you could support as an interim measure until we do that
designation?
MR. HUNT: I, I think the idea of an interim measure is good. I think the designation of
important ag lands is, is a separate issue and I would urge the Council to act now on
revising the agricultural subdivision process and I would suggest you do that separate
from the identification of ag lands. After we've gone through the identification of ag
lands, I would urge the Council to revisit ag subdivisions, especially the minimum lot
SIze, and I would hope that the County would increase the minimum lot size for the
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important agricultural lands. I think that would be warranted, but we're not there yet. So
this would be a good interim measure.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay, but as an interim measure, would you say that the Council,
would you object if the Council did the hearing, or do you still want the hearing to be
done by the Planning Commission?
MR. HUNT: I believe the, the best role for that review is with the Planning Commission.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. And one final question would be that with regard to family
subdivisions, which tend to be the smaller subdivisions, sometimes three maybe four, if it
is to be wholly subdivided for the benefit of family members and not outside parties, with
certain restrictions, would you look at that as being something that could be exempt
completely from any kind of review process?
MR. HUNT: If it was, if it was under the family ... if it was under the family subdivision
provisions, which, as I understand it, they don't result in actual lots that can be sold off.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay, so that's, that's what you would look at?
MR. ARAKAWA: Just a clarification on family subdivisions. Basically, it's basically just to
subdivide the lot in order to have the opportunity to convey the lots to whether it's a
spouse, brother, or sister, basically family members. And it results in a deferral of
improvements, but the improvements would be required when the individual lots apply
for a building permit. So it's just a deferral of the improvements that's allowed.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. Thank you very much.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you, Member. Member Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Madam Chair. Director Hunt, I, I understood your
remarks when you referred to the Big Island, you reviewed some of their ways of zoning
and they seem to have maybe more lenient zoning as far as ago Do you think the
difference between the Big Island, Hawaii ... the Big Island of Hawaii or Maui is because
the Big Island has a lot more land than we do so they can be little bit more non-restrictive
as we are?
MR. HUNT: My, my comments regarding the Big Island were in regards to the CPR regulations
that they have and they, as I understand it, they have adopted CPR regulations, but then
when I reviewed their legislation, there are exemptions for lots that have two dwellings.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Right.
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MR. HUNT: And so it, it ... that would essentially gut any protection or, or a lot of the concerns
that we have with our ohanas being CPR'd off. It's not to say we, we have to follow that
and provide that exemption.
COUNCILMEMBERMEDEIROS: I see. Okay.
MR. HUNT: Otherwise, they have a minimum lot size, as long as we're talking about the Big
Island, they have a minimum lot size that is a lot higher than ours in, in some districts.
So they, they, I talked to the Deputy Director recently and he said they went through and
kind of mapped out their areas and if there was already large lots in that area, they put a
large minimum lot size in there to reflect the size of the lots that were existing.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: And, and this would be on ag lots?
MR. HUNT: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay, and do you think that's a reflection of, because that
island has more land than we do, that they can go to the much larger lots?
MR. HUNT: I'm not sure. Again, I would advocate that we raise our minimum lot size. That's,
that's my ... the message I would send to you folks is two-acres is not a good way to
preserve ag land.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay, thank you. And then for Director Arakawa, on the
family ag subdivisions, they, they receive I think you mentioned that the improvements
can be deferred. Is that because it's a family ag subdivision or all ag subdivisions?
MR. ARAKAWA: There's a specific provision in the Code, which pertains only to family
subdivisions.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: And how do they provide documentation that it's a family
ag subdivision? How do they prove that in order to receive that deferral?
MR. ARAKAWA: They'd have to provide some documentation to us that their, you know,
intent to convey the property either to some, some blood relative, whether it's a spouse, a
child, a brother or sister, or what have you, but we, we need some documentation before
the subdivision is approved.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. And, and there is a maximum lot number for family
ag subdivision?
MR. ARAKAWA: I...right offhand, I don't believe so.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay.
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MR. ARAKAWA: But the subdivision still has to comply with minimum lot size, and you
know, other provisions. The only thing that's deferred are the specific improvements.
Maybe a waterline may be required, frontage improvements would be required, but that
can be, those can be deferred until the building permit.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Say before the building permit is applied for and
received, members of the family decide to sell their lots, is there a effect on the deferred
improvements?
MR. ARAKAWA: The lots can be sold and the deferral still holds until the building permit
application is filed.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:
Madam Chair.

I see.

Okay, thank you, Director Arakawa.

CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you, Mr., Member Medeiros.
Member Hokama?

Mahalo,

Are there any additional questions?

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Are you just staying on Item 9 at this time?
CHAIR BAlSA: We're, it appears that we may want to focus since we have just a short time left
and probably take up our next ... the additional item at our next meeting.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you.
CHAIR BAlSA: Unless you'd like, you know, if you have a burning statement or issue, go
ahead. We've heard a lot of testimony on it this morning.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Right. That, the Committee did, Chair. No, I, I think maybe
a little bit more for our Directors regarding property regimes. So, Mr. Kushi, is there
limitations on what we can consider regarding the proposed ordinance if we have
concerns regarding property regimes and, and, you know, I can see how four of us on this
Committee all have equal shares to a agricultural lot, can all four of us say I want my
own main house on that lot so we have four main houses owned by four property owners
and each of us getting homeowner's exemption on that one lot?
CHAIR BAlSA: Corp. Counsel, you gonna tackle that for us?
MR. KUSHI: Madam Chair, let me try and if I understand the question from Member Hokama.
First of all, it's my understanding that the Public Works Department treats or deems a
subdivision if it's four or more units or dwellings. So it could be on a massive lot, ag lot,
50-acre lot and per the unit density, they could put maybe ten houses on there provided
it's, it's, you know, a farm dwelling .. . {inaudible} . .. , but again, then if they put four or
more then it's deemed a subdivision. Likewise, to, to my knowledge, my understanding
as of now, the way they're treating condos if it's four or more because the condo as you
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noticed for CPRs they do not divide lots, they don't divide the land. It's a common
element or limited common element, et cetera, so that's my understanding how they treat
it.
To answer your question, if you had four of you owning an undivided interest, equal
undivided interest, one-fourth each, I don't see a problem that you do four buildings on
there. The problem is if when one of you should pass away, then you'd have to deal with
the other owners because it's not a condo. Condo can, condos can be transferred, as well
as the individual lots. So it's more of a like estate planning mess that you'll get yourself
into, but that's not your response that you want.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: But the four, the four dwellings could be built? Well, any
... could be considered a main dwelling of each individual property owner that has
unsubdivided interest?
MR. KUSHI: In the ag ... in the ag context? Are you addressing in the ag context?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yes.
MR. KUSHI: If there's four owners ... let' s take a case of four owners on a big ag lot and they
build one unit. Then all of you would own an interest in that one unit, as well as the land.
If you build three other lots, three other units or dwellings, then assuming that you
comply with the farm dwelling requirement or farm labor dwelling requirement, again,
you would own an undivided interest in that, that property. If you build more than that,
then there's an issue, or I would suggest that there should be an issue that whether this is
a subdivision because the Code says four or more units or dwelling units. But again, I
don't think they've, they've addressed that issue yet.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Well, gentlemen, I bring it up because I know of property
owners that will circumvent the law.
MR. KUSHI: Madam Chair, and, Member Hokama, as well as other Members from our
Department side, and I'm not sure how, how much conflict Mr. Arakawa has, but we find
very, very difficult situations and interpretations with ag condos. And this is the wave of
the future, I would suggest and the more guidance that you can give us, the better.
Because not only from Public Works side, but from the Water Department sides.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So when you ask for guidance, I guess, a simplified way of
approaching that would be putting in our ordinance no conditional use permits shall be
allowed or processed from the County standpoint.
MR. KUSHI: Well, Member Hokama, I'm not sure a conditional use permit or a special use
permit will resolve the issue. I think the basic issue is when do they ... when does a CPR
application come to the County, when can the County regulate it, how does the County
treat it, in terms of building permits, water meters, et cetera?
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And again, yeah, Chair, you know, under the permitted use
list that is in the State statute and on the County zoning, I can appreciate Mr. Kushi's
comment. The problem for us is when people come in for non-permitted uses. Because
we set standards to allow and process what we've already legislated or the State through
a statute for permitted uses and then we get this issues always of non-permitted uses and
then what makes sense or doesn't make sense to fit in that land use category.
PaialHaiku is the best region for this subdivision process of family ... either family use
subdivision or the three lot or less process to get away from infrastructure improvements.
You know, so already I can't be convinced about compliance. You know, for those of us
that are true keiki 0 ka aina, we know what was under those trees before and what there ...
under the trees now.
CHAIR BAlSA: Director Arakawa, you look like you wanted to share something?
MR. ARAKAWA: Yes, thanks, Madam Chair. I just wanted to make a couple comments on
condominiums. Basically, from our standpoint we've, we've looked at condominiums
basically as just a, a form of ownership and regardless of what happens on the, the CPR
from our standpoint it, it does not subvert anything that's in the zoning, the existing
zoning or the subdivision code. If four units are allowed in your situation under the
zoning and the Subdivision Code, then we would grant the permits. But if it is not
allowed, that would be some sort of a violation and then or would ... if your house is
already built we'd, we'd go, and you know, cite you or your building permit would be
denied, one of the two. But we don't look at it as the CPR subverting any of the existing
County provisions. If there are existing instances of that happening, then we would take
a look at it and see if there are any potential violations to the Code.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: You wouldn't know, Mr. Arakawa, if Finance Department
would agree with that statement would you?
MR. ARAKAWA: No, I don't.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you. I appreciate your, your comments, it was a hard
question.
CHAIR BAlSA: That may be a question for another day and we certainly will be talking about
this as far as I can see for a quite awhile. Member Medeiros?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Yeah, Madam Chair. I just have one burning question left
for maybe both the Directors. In response to the gentleman from Waihee that testified.
His concern was that there wasn't public hearings that they could attend to comment on
proposed projects in their community and you can see his concern that the first time they
know something's happening is when the dust screens go up and the bulldozers start
moving and so, you did mention, Director Arakawa, that when it requires a State Special
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Use Permit, that requires a public hearing. What would we need to do and would it be
recommended by, you know, Public Works and Planning in order to give these
community members the right to have a public hearing on every project?
MR. ARAKAWA: Councilmember Medeiros, that's the bill we're currently working on and we
wanna get a proposal to the Committee and the Council for consideration, but it would
require an ordinance change to require some sort of a hearing process.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. On every application or subdivision?
MR. ARAKAWA: Well, that's, that's what needs to be worked out. Whether or not it'll be
subdivisions of greater than a certain number of lots that would be required to go to
hearing and that's the number that we need to work out, and you know, the Council has
to agree on.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Do you think if we set a threshold on the number of lots
where after that many it would require a public hearing that potentially developers would
remain under that threshold to escape a public hearing?
MR. ARAKAWA: Those are issues that need to be addressed with the draft bill. 'Cause,
obviously, like let's say if your threshold were ten lots, you don't want the developer to
come in with ten different applications of ten lots each, right? I mean that's kind of what
you're, you're getting at.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Right.
MR. ARAKAWA: So, it would have to be addressed in, addressed in the bill basically.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Thank you, Director Arakawa.
anything to add to that, Director Hunt?

Did you have

MR. HUNT: Just to follow up. The dilemma is between review versus workload and for, for
example in 2004 there was 167 subdivisions. So it would be virtually impossible to have
a public review for all of those subdivisions. Now, your, your point's well taken, if we
draw a line and say hypothetically, four or more requires a public hearing, I think a lot of
the developers will forego that because they don't wanna go through the public hearings.
So that number would likely reduce. But I, I think it won't reduce completely. And so
the, the, there has to be some kind of balance between review and workload.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Yeah, I understand. You make a good point. But I, I just
wanna be sure that we address however we can the concern of members like the
gentleman from Waihee that see their community changing without them being a part or
being involved with at least giving input to that change. So I'm sure you agree with that.
Okay. Thank you, Directors. Mahalo, Madam Chair.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Member Johnson?
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: I just wanted to know what is the timeline that you're looking at for
transmitting that bill back to the Councilor the Council Committee?
MR. HUNT: If you direct us to come back with that, we can try for a couple weeks.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Madam Chair, I would really think that that is gonna help
tremendously to further this discussion and I think at least the community would have
something to look at and I'm, I'm totally in favor of that. The, the other thing I would
also look at is that I'm not so inclined to look at the family subdivision. You know, I
don't think that should be part of this discussion. But I think that four should be the
trigger and my personal feeling is that what it will do is it will give greater scrutiny and I
have a whole different topic of discussion on condominium property regimes and why
they are a problem on ag land. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Member Johnson. The Chair, at this point, is very happy to hear
that we will be receiving a draft bill from the dynamic duo very soon. We think it's very
important because they had the opportunity this morning to listen to all of the testimony,
heard all of the concerns, have seen how our bill did not, you know, fill the bill, it had
pukas and that they needed to be improved. So we are expecting your draft as soon as
possible and when you have it ready we would like to, and what the Chair will
recommend is that I was thinking about filing Bill 76, but I've changed my mind as a
result of today. What I thought we might want to do is defer it back into our Committee
and when we get their bill, let's look at both of them together for comparing and
considering the conditions, and maybe we can come back with a bill that will, you know,
really be a better bill. So, with no objections from the Committee, that is what I'd like to
do.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
ACTION:

DEFER PENDING FURTHER DISCUSSION.

CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much.
ITEM NO. 26

AGRICULTURAL TOURISM (c.e. No. 07-285)

CHAIR BAISA: And as far as the other item on our agenda today, PC-26, we've not had much
time to talk about it although we received excellent testimony and so Chair would also
like to defer that and let's take it up at our next meeting. It is an item of great interest.
Without your objections.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
ACTION:

DEFER PENDING FURTHER DISCUSSION.
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CHAIR BAlSA: So, if not, I'd like to again thank all the folks who came today, all the people
who sent in testimony and who came to testify. I'd like to thank the Members of my
Committee who made an extra special effort to be here today, especially you,
Mr. Medeiros. Thank you very much. Member Molina had an appointment and had to
leave. I'd like to thank the Staff, the Administrative staff, we really appreciate ... (end of
tape, start 3B) . .. as we all try to work for better government for Maui County. And I'd
also like to thank my Committee Staff for all the work that they do. And with no further
business, this meeting is adjourned. . .. (gavel) . ..

ADJOURN:

12:06 p.m.

APPROVED:

C-~

C. BAlSA, Chair
Planning Committee

Transcribed by: Christine Makua-Lopez

pc:min:071113
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